Concordia University St. Paul DigitalCommons@CSP

CUP Ed.D. Dissertations

Concordia University Portland Graduate Research

3-1-2018

## A Study of Access to Support Services by Immigrant Populations in Midwestern Counties in the United States

SPee N. Vululleh Concordia University - Portland, gantatti2006@yahoo.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.csp.edu/cup\_commons\_grad\_edd

Part of the Education Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Vululleh, S. N. (2018). A Study of Access to Support Services by Immigrant Populations in *Midwestern Counties in the United States* (Thesis, Concordia University, St. Paul). Retrieved from https://digitalcommons.csp.edu/cup\_commons\_grad\_edd/168

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Concordia University Portland Graduate Research at DigitalCommons@CSP. It has been accepted for inclusion in CUP Ed.D. Dissertations by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@CSP. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@csp.edu.

## Concordia University - Portland CU Commons

Ed.D. Dissertations

Graduate Theses & Dissertations

3-2018

# A Study of Access to Support Services by Immigrant Populations in Midwestern Counties in the United States

SPee N. Vululleh Concordia University - Portland

Follow this and additional works at: https://commons.cu-portland.edu/edudissertations Part of the <u>Education Commons</u>

CU Commons Citation

Vululleh, SPee N., "A Study of Access to Support Services by Immigrant Populations in Midwestern Counties in the United States" (2018). *Ed.D. Dissertations*. 125. https://commons.cu-portland.edu/edudissertations/125

This Open Access Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate Theses & Dissertations at CU Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Ed.D. Dissertations by an authorized administrator of CU Commons. For more information, please contact libraryadmin@cuportland.edu.

Concordia University–Portland

College of Education

Doctorate of Education Program

## WE, THE UNDERSIGNED MEMBERS OF THE DISSERTATION COMMITTEE CERTIFY THAT WE HAVE READ AND APPROVE THE DISSERTATION OF

S Pee N. Vululleh

### CANDIDATE FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF EDUCATION

Sally Evans, Ed.D., Faculty Chair Dissertation Committee

Greg Aldred, Ed.D., Content Specialist

Teresa Dillard, Ed.D., Content Reader

#### ACCEPTED BY

Joe Mannion, Ed.D. Provost, Concordia University–Portland

Sheryl Reinisch, Ed.D. Dean, College of Education, Concordia University–Portland

Marty A. Bullis, Ph.D. Director of Doctoral Studies, Concordia University–Portland A Study of Access to Support Services by Immigrant Populations in Midwestern

Counties in the United States

S Pee N Vululleh

### Concordia University-Portland

College of Education

Dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the College of Education

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Education in

**Higher Education** 

Sally Evans, Ed.D., Faculty Chair Dissertation Committee Greg Aldred, Ed.D., Content Specialist Teresa Dillard, Ed.D., Content Reader

Concordia University-Portland

2018

#### Abstract

The purpose of this quantitative-descriptive study was to examine the perceptions of immigrants in Midwest counties access to government healthcare services. This study was based on the Rawls Theory of Justice and Social Stratification Theory. Immigrant perceptions were assessed using the 2001 California Health Interview Survey (CHIS). Research questions (RQ) for the study were as follows: RQ 1—What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant? RQ 2—What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant? RQ 3—What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status of the immigrant? The survey was sent to 85 immigrants who quantified for the study through Qualtrics, an online survey software company. All participants were either new immigrant or US citizen immigrants, age 18 and older. To address the research questions, a two-way MANOVA and an independent sample t-test were conducted to analyze the effects on the perceptions of access to government services with respect to the gender, age and the immigration status. Although previous research indicated a lack of access immigrants have to social services, this study results showed that the participants' responses about their perceptions of access to government services were not significantly different according to gender, age and immigration status (p > .05).

*Keywords*: immigrant status, access, government services, perception, healthcare, educational access, community resources

## Dedication

In loving memory of Kou Lou, my Grandma

#### Acknowledgments

It is a wonderful thing to do in human history, to give an individual his flower while he is alive. Acquiring Ed. D is a process. It is never completed in isolation of support and guidance from well-meaning individuals. The professors always said, "You are not along in your journey". That I remember. I will be ungrateful if I don't express gratitude to those personalities who have contributed so meaningfully to my life. It is difficult to cite all those who grace this process. However, I love to acknowledge those personalities who contributed and served as guides and supporters. Thank God, Almighty first, for keeping me from all possible dangers; helping me to be healthy throughout the doctoral journey. Neither the Ed. D nor this dissertation would have been possible without the efforts of my professors, family, and friends.

Please allow me to address them in order they came in to guide my life during the course of the journey. My spouse, Elizabeth and children, Pee, Miator and Emmanuel were so instrumental, providing counseling and financial encouragement and making sure that my work is in proper order before presenting to professors. Thank you, I appreciate you.

Dr. Frank R. Gittens was the first personality I met at Concordia. He led me through the entrance to the door of Concordia University-Portland. I feel deep gratitude toward my Student Services Advisors who have provided the best academic advice ever, to make my graduate studies a success. I also love to extend my thanks and appreciation to all my professors for supporting, correcting, and encouraging me throughout the program. Prof Craig Rogers said to me, "You will be pro". This statement gave me a sense of endurance to press on to meet up with expectation. Not forgetting the Financial

iv

Aid advisor, Casey Carr, who provided all workable financial advice that made me succeed. And of course, my special gratitude to my patient Faculty Chair, Dr. Sally A. Evans, who read and advised me to structure my drafts in proper order. You are a wonderful mentor. I am also grateful to my committee members, Dr. Teresa Dillard and Dr. Greg Aldred, who listened, corrected and pushed me to meet target. They made countless efforts to make me succeed. I am grateful to them for their valuable comments, precious time and attention; supportive suggestions and persistent guidance to make this study a reality. I also express my heartfelt thanks to all my classmates for their love and fun spirit while doing this research.

## **Table of Contents**

Abstract	
Dedication	
Acknowledgments	iv
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Background of the Study	2
Statement of the Problem	3
Purpose of the Study	3
Significance of the Study	4
Objectives of the Study	4
Research Questions	4
Hypotheses	5
Research Design	6
Definition of Terms	6
Assumptions	7
Limitations and Delimitations of the Study	7
Summary	8
Chapter 2: Literature Review	9
Theoretical Framework	10
Rawls's Theory of Justice	11
Social Stratification Theory	15
History of Immigration	18
Current Situation in U.S. Immigration	

Barriers to Adequate Access	
Language and Culture	22
Community Resources	24
Barriers to Immigrant Healthcare Access	25
Mental Healthcare	29
Barriers to Immigrant Access to Education	31
Barriers to Social/Governmental Services	36
Stigma and Discrimination	38
Social Networking	40
Intervention/Ways Access can be Promoted	40
Review of Research Literature	40
Methodological Literature	42
Review of Methodological Issues	45
Synthesis of Research Findings	46
Critique of the Literature	48
Summary	49
Chapter 3: Methodology	51
Purpose of the Study	51
Research Questions and Hypotheses	51
Research Design	52
Target Population and Sampling Method (Power)	54
Instrumentation	55
Data Collection	58

0	perationalization of Variables	59
D	ata Analysis Procedures	60
L	imitations and Delimitations of the Study	60
In	nternal and External Validity	62
E	xpected Findings	63
E	thical Issues in the Study	64
С	hapter 3 Summary	65
Chapter 2	4: Data Analysis and Results	67
D	Description of the Sample	67
D	etailed Analysis	69
	Results of Research question 1	69
	Results of Research question 2	70
	Results of Research question 3	71
S	ummary of Results	73
Chapter 5: Discussion and Conclusion		75
S	ummary of Results	76
D	viscussion of Results	80
D	viscussion of Results in Relation to the Literature	82
L	imitations	84
In	nplications of the Results for Practice, Policy, and Theory	86
R	ecommendations for Further Research	88
C	onclusion	89
Reference	es	91

Appendix A: Consent Form	122
Appendix B: Survey Questionnaire/Survey Instrument	125
Appendix C: Statement of Original Work	131

## List of Tables

Table 1	Frequency and Percentage Summaries of Demographic Information	68
Table 2	Mean Scores and Standard Deviations for perceptions of Place and Cost of	
	Government Immigrant Healthcare	69
Table 3	Mean Scores and Standard Deviations for perceptions of age group of	
	Government Immigrant Healthcare	71
Table 4	Mean Scores and Standard Deviations for Perceptions of New Immigrant and	
	U.S. Immigrant of Government Immigrant Healthcare	72

#### **Chapter 1: Introduction**

One of the major challenges immigrants are faced with is the assistance gap, which oftentimes is evident by the disparities in employment, eligibility criteria, and immigration status, age and gender (Luemu, 2015; Pereira et al., 2012). The assistance gap among immigrants in perception of access to government services results in low educational achievement and healthcare, and poor socioeconomic status. Educational achievement and good healthcare are possible predictors for future economic success (Gelatt, & Koball, 2014; Guo, 2006; Lemu, 2015). Collaboration between public and private agencies and policy makers, the key stakeholders, is needed in order to improve the lives of immigrants in regard to accessing government services (Lemu, 2015).

Language barriers, lack of knowledge about public assistance programs, and fear of adverse immigration consequences are possible factors that affect immigrant access to public benefits (Aretakis, 2011; Bustamante et al., 2012). Other major impediments to gaining assistance are cultural orientation, language difficulties, and complexity of application processes and eligibility rules (Aretakis, 2011; Guo, 2006; Pereira et al., 2012). These contributing factors to the low perception of access to public services assistance gap are just a few of the noted disparities in accessing government support (Aretakis, 2011; Gelatt & Koball, 2014). It is important to understand healthcare access and utilization for immigrants in the United States (U.S.) in order to make positive decisions for reform (Bustamante et al., 2012). The purpose of the Quantitative-descriptive survey research study is to understand the perception of access to government services on healthcare in Midwestern U.S. counties. The study also

1

identifies factors that reduce immigrant access to government services in Midwestern United States counties.

#### **Background of the Study**

The Midwestern United States (Midwest) is one of the four geographic regions defined by the United States Census Bureau (Migration Policy Institute, 2014; Larsen, 2004). This region comprises 12 states; Illinois, Indiana, Iowa, Kansas, Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, Nebraska, North Dakota, Ohio, South Dakota and Wisconsin. The U.S. Census Bureau defines the immigrant population as foreign born, which entails individuals born in foreign countries who later become U.S. citizens (Zeigler & Camarota, 2014). America's history can be traced to immigrants bringing their beliefs and traditions to a new country in search of better life (Millet, 2014).

Literature indicates that the U.S. immigrant population in 2013 was estimated at about 42.3 million of the total population of 3161.1 million. There are some disparities in immigrant populations within states. In states like California, for example, the number of immigrants is as high as one out of every two residents of the state (Zong & Batalova, 2015). The population of immigrants continued to increase from 1970 to 2013- i.e., from 9.6 million (4.7%) to 41.3 million (13. 1%). This continuous increased in the immigrant population in the United States suggests that policy makers and service providers need to develop or design additional strategies to improve the economic well-being (assistance services) for the immigrants (Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016; Zong & Batalova, 2015).

#### **Statement of the Problem**

Access to vital public services is greatly limited within immigrant communities (Ayon, 2014; Liao, 2015; Pandey, Cantor, & Lloyd, 2014; Sharmeen Shommuet al., 2016). Both political policy and other social factors play a major role in creating a climate and developing policy for immigrant access to healthcare, education, and other support services (Ayon, 2014; ASHE, 2013; Choi, 2013; Glick, 2010; Pandey et al., 2014; Rodríguez-Valls & Torres, 2014). The problem is that the lack of access to vital services results in poor health outcomes, low education levels, and difficulty in improving economic outcomes (Javier et al., 2010; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016). Researchers have acknowledged that further studies are needed to address the understanding of factors that contribute to improvement of immigrants' access to public assistance (Ayon, 2014; Choi, 2013). Understanding what factors contribute to this will aid in finding ways to improve access for disadvantaged groups.

#### **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of the quantitative-descriptive survey research study was to understand the perception of access to healthcare and government services in Midwestern US counties for immigrants. Data for this study was gathered using the California Health Interview Survey (CHIS) Adult Questionnaire (Respondents Age 18 and Older) (UCLA Center for Health Policy Research, 2001). The questions drawn from CHIS were administered or distributed to the participants through an online survey. This questionnaire included information on immigrants' demographic, status, age, gender, and access to government support. Descriptive statistics was used to describe and measure the extent to which a relationship exists between the research variables. The results of this study can be used to inform public policy in efforts to improve immigrant access to needed government services.

#### Significance of the Study

This study is important because government service providers may use the result of the study for creating awareness for understanding the factors, as perceived by immigrants that affect decisions to pursue adequate access to government assistance programs. The results may also be used as resource materials for researchers who might conduct studies on similar topics in the future. Benefits of the study include providing feedback on the perceptions of immigrant populations and identification of issues concerning the support they receive for services. The results of the study may be significant to service providers and leaders at the state or federal level to develop frameworks for immigrant eligibility to plan assistance services for immigrants and analyze their success in accessing healthcare (Pereira et al., 2012; Vass, 2010).

#### **Objectives of the Study**

This study seeks to better understand the factors that reduce immigrant access to government services in Midwest U.S. counties. This was done in efforts to identify the system and personal factors, as perceived by immigrants, affecting access to support providers and government services. The study further examined the extent to which immigrants use government assistance in the Midwestern U.S. Counties.

#### **Research Questions**

The following research questions guided the study:

- RQ 1. What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant?
- RQ 2. What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant?
- RQ 3. What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status of the immigrant?

#### Hypotheses

- H<sub>0</sub>1: There is no difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant.
- H<sub>a</sub>1: There is a difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant.
- $H_02$ : There is no difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant.
- H<sub>a</sub>2: There is a difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant.
- H<sub>0</sub>3: There is no difference in the perceptions of access to government services, with respect to immigration status of the immigrant.
- H<sub>a</sub>3: There is a difference in the perceptions of access to government services, with respect to immigration status of the immigrant.

#### **Research Design**

Descriptive research design as an approach is based in a paradigm of personal interest and emphasizes the significance of how knowledge is interpreted which allows the researchers to understand and gain insights into people's experience and actions (Creswell, 2013; Fincham, & Draugalis, 2013; Lemu, 2015). The methodology was a descriptive research design for collecting data, where the scores of 85 participants located in the Midwestern United States were used in the study. A two way MANOVA and an independent sample *t*-test were conducted to analyze the study data using an alpha of 0.05 (i.e., significance level ( $\alpha$ ) = 5%). Quantitative method was appropriate for this current study because the researcher explored possible relationships between variables, based on information gathered from the respondents (Smiley, 2011; Vass, 2010). According to Vass (2010), quantitative method does not allow the researcher to manipulate the variables in the study.

#### **Definition of Terms**

The following presents the operational definitions of terms used throughout in this study:

*Access:* This term is defined as immigrant ability to utilize government services in healthcare, education, and other social services that increase economic well-being (Gelatt & Koball, 2014).

*Immigrant population*: Individuals who currently live in the U.S. but were born in other countries. The definition includes immigrants in the U.S. illegally (Zeigler & Camarota,2014).

*Immigration Status*: Immigration status for this study is defined as either immigrants or US citizens who are foreign born (Pereira et al., 2012).

*Midwestern U.S. Counties*: The counties located in the Midwest U.S. Region where the respondents were recruited for data collection purpose (Migration Policy Institute, 2014).

#### Assumptions

This study contains several assumptions. The researcher assumes that data gathered from the literature on immigrants is reliable and accurate, and those gathered from participants are also reliable and accurate. It is also assumed that the information from the 2001 California Health Interview Survey (CHIS) Adult Questionnaire (Respondents Age 18 and Older), accurately measure the constructs. The researcher also assumes that all participants provided honest responses to the self-reported questionnaire. Another assumption is that the sample representative provided by Qualtrics Company is a valid and reliable representation.

#### **Limitations and Delimitations of the Study**

The limitation for this study may be that the sample size of 85 participants and the data may not be representative of the entire population. Some participants might have not provided accurate or total information about their immigration status or healthcare. There might have been limitations since the survey was anonymous and accuracy of participant

responses was not validated. Also, other variables that may have effect on internal validity could be the truthfulness of responses given by participants. Finally, the data collected and the approach in gathering the data may influence the validity.

The delimitation might be that this study specifically included closed-ended Likert scale responses in the survey, with an additional three open-ended responses, which might make some people more willing to take and complete the survey. The inclusion criteria for this study included only immigrants over 18 years of age residing in the Midwestern United States, and the exclusion of participants who do not meet the inclusion criteria.

#### Summary

The purpose of the quantitative descriptive survey research study is to understand the perception of access to government services on healthcare in Midwestern U.S. counties. The quantitative study design was chosen over qualitative because it is better suited for describing the correlation between several variables. A questionnaire using 5point Likert Scale was used for data collection purpose. A two-way MANOVA and an independent sample *t*-test were employed to analyze the data using an alpha of 0.05. A benefit of the study is to provide feedback on the perceptions of immigrant populations concerning government assistance they receive. Presented in Chapter 2 is the literature review.

8

#### **Chapter 2: Literature Review**

Access to vital public services is greatly limited within immigrant communities (Ayon, 2014; Pandey, Cantor, & Lloyd, 2014; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2015). Social and political factors contribute to the creation of climates in the United States where communities are lacking in adequate access to healthcare, education, and other support services. Understanding which factors disconnect immigrant communities from the resources needed is essential to making changes that, on a policy level, can improve outcomes for disadvantaged groups. Rodriquez-Valls and Torres (2014) noted that concern over the problems of the immigrant population is often understated or ignored. There is a need to understand the underlying social and cultural mechanisms that drive all of these facets of poverty to aid researchers and policy-makers in better assisting immigrant communities. Lack of access to vital services in immigrant community results in poor health outcomes, low education levels; and thus, difficulty finding secure, high-paying jobs that could improve economic outcomes (Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016).

Examined in the literature review is the body of research relating to the various barriers that U.S. immigrant population face related to accessing healthcare, education, and other social services. These issues were addressed by presenting the historical background of immigration in the United States from its founding to present day, and literature related to immigrant experiences in this country's social, economic, and cultural systems. Explored through the review is difficulties immigrants experience in reaching social parity with native U.S. citizen (Pereira et al., 2012; Upadhyaya, 2008). Some relevant topics that were discussed in this chapter include the following: theoretical

9

framework, barriers to immigrant healthcare and education access, education and culture, barriers to social/governmental services, community resources and implications socially and culturally. Finally, methodological concerns, a critique of the literature, synthesis of research finding and a summary of conclusions were presented. This is to establish why the research examined here is important to the formation and execution of the present study and how those issues might be better understood.

Research databases were used as sources for the research studies reviewed in this chapter. Databases include GoogleScholar, JSTOR, PsychArticles, ERIC, ProQuest Education Journal, and Education Journal Collections. Search terms used included immigrant status, immigrant access, assistance gap, immigrant culture, educational access, healthcare access, community resources, quality of life, language, culture, and government service access. Relevant studies that were included in the literature review were generated from database searches and those found suitable for the study were included in the literature review. For particularly prominent studies, GoogleScholar was used to determine whether a study had inspired any notable later-published research, and such articles were included as well.

#### **Theoretical Framework**

The theoretical framework that guided this study is the Rawls's theory of justice, developed by John Rawls (1971). Another theoretical perspective that guided this study is the social stratification theory. The concept of social justice is one addressed through the centuries by philosophers. Plato, who one of the first to suggest that every society needs to place or assign its members in the rightful position to make them more functional and to shine, was the beginning of a philosophical examination of society and how the individual ought to be treated as cognizant part of that system (Adam & Bell, 2016).

#### **Rawls's Theory of Justice**

John Rawls's theory of justice was developed to examine society in terms of social justice, law, human right and benefits. Rawls (1971) believes that there is an urgent need for society to establish ground rules for it citizens or members in order to live together in harmony. The eligibility rules set as requirements for immigrant to receive assistance are meant to assist service providers and immigrants to behave and operate in an orderly manner (Pereira, 2012; Sommers, 2013). John Rawls developed the theory of justice to advocate for fairness, equal treatment and opportunity for society members in order to administer a modern social order (Garrett, 2005; Rawls, 1971). One of the most important aspects of Rawls's theory of justice is that it provides a framework that explains the significance of free and equal society, with equal opportunity and programs that benefit all its members, especially the disadvantaged members of society (Garrett, 2005). John Rawls believed that justice should come from the background where all society members must be free and equal and have a sense of justice, which allows them to accept, cooperate, or collaborate with others (Garrett, 2005). The concept of social justice is one addressed through the centuries by philosophers. Plato, who one of the first to suggest that every society needs to place or assign its members in the rightful position to make them more functional and to shine, was the beginning of a philosophical

examination of society and how individual ought to be treated as cognizant part of that system (Adam & Bell, 2016).

Every immigrant who travels to the U.S. may have his or her own goal for life to pursue prosperity (Rawls, 1971). What is good or satisfactory for one's well-being may vary from one person to another (Garrett, 2005; Rawls, 1971; Small, & Solomos, 2006). For example, an immigrant may feel satisfied to live in the U.S. for better life, to support education, healthcare or economic well-being for his or her families in their original countries (Vesely, Goodman, Ewaida, & Kearney, 2015; Vesely, 2013). Immigrants need assistance in different areas, especially in healthcare and education, but have language difficulties and lack of information about support opportunities (Ford, 2013; Garrett, 2005; Lemu, 2015; Vesely, 2013; Yang, 2010). Despite the fact that the theory of justice encourages equity in society, it has been noted that cultural differences may influence one's perception about social justice (Adam & Bell, 2016; Jost & Kay, 2010; Sommers, 2013). Furthermore, the theory does not provide or specify whether people will respond to inequity by actively changing the circumstances to maintain equity (Jost, & Kay, 2010). Social justice is a critical idea, which challenges policy makers to reform their assistance programs and practices for fairness to provide support for immigrants on education and healthcare needs (Jost & Kay, 2010; Sommers, 2013).

Research that focuses on the experiences of immigrant population is viewed as primary ways that educational researchers can engage in social justice-focused action (Pourat, Wallace, Hadler, & Ponce, 2014; Yakushko & Morgan Consoli, 2014). Immigrants are considered an underrepresented population; therefore, it is important to focus on their economic and social well-being to provide them the opportunity to participate in national development efforts of the country. However, the remarks of most early thinkers in the way of social justice did not account for the stark divides between social and economic classes, but rather accepted them as seemingly unavoidable. Aristotle stated that individuals ought to be treated in a way that was relative to their worth, basing an understanding of self-worth within the limits of a deeply stratified social system, where slavery and unequal treatment of women was typical (Adam & Bell, 2016; Read, & Reynolds, 2012; Torres, & Waldinger, 2015). Socrates was the first to propose a social contract theory, in which he suggested that individuals ought to follow the rules of the society in which they belong, for it is that same society which protects them and provides for them. Again, this line of thinking does not account for the differences in investment and reward between social strata (Adam & Bell, 2016). Thomas Aquinas and John Stuart Mill later simplified this into the notion that society should treat equally all who deserve it (Adam & Bell, 2016).

One of the key concepts within the social justice framework is that of distributive justice, or the extent to which the allocation of goods within a society is fair or equal based upon group membership (Adam & Bell, 2016). A social system with incidental inequalities in the distribution of wealth is a society that is not demonstrating distributive justice. Other lines of thinking take into account the relative power and responsibility of some groups of individuals over others, arguing that group members who have the most control over political or economic outcomes, or who have the most authority or status, should receive a greater distribution of the wealth of that society (Adam & Bell, 2016).

While these concepts are consistent with a basic and sensible notion of fairness, they neglect to address the arbitrary nature by which social power is often granted; given the marked social privilege that certain racial and cultural groups possess, particularly in U.S. society. Distributive justice do not account for the statistical likelihood that those individuals who are members of social groups that have great authority or status are frequently there because they were born into their positions of privilege (Adam & Bell, 2016). Distributive justice posits that individuals must be recipients of important societal resources in order to successfully contribute to their community. These notions of distributive justice, equity and need, suggest that social systems ought to be responsible for distributing resources to underprivileged individuals in order to encourage productive assimilation of those individuals into the collective production of wealth (Adam & Bell, 2016; Thomas, Chiarelli-Helminiak, Ferraj, & Barrette, 2016).

As based in relative power, equality, and responsibility, need-based lines of thinking suggest that individuals should receive societal resources based on the extent to which those resources are instrumental to their quality of life. When societal resources are distributed in a way that one is able to contribute back to the social system, needbased conceptions of social justice are directed toward the notion of leveling out societal distributions of wealth in an effort to elevate less privileged, and more disadvantaged groups of people (Adam & Bell, 2016; Hough et al., 2013). In

14

conjunction with debated issues such as affordable healthcare and the governmentsanctioning of welfare programs intended to assist those families who struggle financially, such concepts represent the major differences between equality and equity. These issues relate to social justice and the conflicting viewpoints among major policy makers about prioritizing power over need in social justice discourse (Adam & Bell, 2016; Hough et al., 2013).

Social justice is both an ideological concern and a social movement in itself (Hough, Jackson, & Bradford, 2013). For example, providing social support for immigrant families is seen as encouraging and enabling the high levels of crime and misconduct that are sometimes associated with immigrant communities. The opposing view is that without social support, the immigrant communities would have no resources by which to function more effectively (Adam & Bell, 2016; Hough et al., 2013; Osypuk, 2013). While stratification is able to explain the system by which wealth inequalities are perpetuated, social justice theory is able to describe the moral and ideological discrepancies that drive this pattern (Hough, Jackson & Bradford, 2013). Another theory used for this study is the Social Stratification Theory.

#### **Social Stratification Theory**

This theory is one of the oldest sociological theories created to explain social and economic divisions of power and wealth in society (Anthias, 2013; Lenski, 2013). Simply put, the class system used to explain wealth differentials in a society come from issues based on social stratification. However, the theory of social stratification itself is far more broad and complex. Essentially, the concept of social stratification states that the social sector (stratum) that a person occupies impacts every aspect of life, from the economic state and education level to physical health (Lenski, 2013; Parkin, 2013; Thomas, Chiarelli-Helminiak, Ferraj, & Barrette, 2016). One of the major implications of social stratification is that the social and economic state that an individual is born into is frequently the state the individual will remain in throughout the course of his or her life (Lenski, 2013; Parkin, 2013). The breadth and depth of the factors that predict stratification patterns in society are such that it is relatively unlikely, statistically, for individuals to grow up and live through a stratum other than the one that they were born into (Lenski, 2013). More simply put, the resources an individual is given at birth determine the resources they will attain later – whether those resources are monetary, social, or physical (Parkin, 2013).

Further, stratification involves not just quantitative inequality but the qualitative beliefs that fuel social status (Lenski, 2013; McLeod, 2013). For example, stratification is more than simply stating the flat income difference between two minority groups. Rather, it is about discussing the social circumstances that result in such an income gap, and how those circumstances contribute to other measurable such as healthcare coverage, educational attainment, and quality of life. A stratification approach to examining the various barriers that immigrants in the U.S. face is useful because it allows for the interpretation of the obvious class differences between populations of immigrants and the native-born citizens. Stratification theory also accounts for more than just the statistical inequalities between average income, degree attainment, and other indicators of economic security by providing a framework to

investigate the differences that exist (Lenski, 2013; McLeod, 2013; Muntaner, Vanroelen, Christ, & Eaton, 2013).

The history of America evidences the influxes of immigrant populations. Immigrants from different countries around the world bring their beliefs and traditions, hoping to find freedom and new opportunities to make a better way of life (Hollifield, Martin, & Orrenius, 2014; Millet, 2014; Thornton, 2012; Vesely, 2013; Vesely, Goodman, Ewaida, & Kearney, 2015). The United States has been recognized among countries around the world to have a diverse population. Policies, however, have made access to government services more and more challenging for immigrants (Ayon, 2014; Millet, 2014). For example, the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996 made undocumented immigrants unqualified for government support services and made it impossible for legal immigrants to access services until they had established five years of residency (Ayon, 2014; Glick, 2010). Due to the concern over the legal ramifications of their status, many undocumented immigrants do not utilize necessary services for their children even though they are eligible (Javier, Huffman, Mendoza, & Wise, 2010). Immigrants need assistance in the following areas: navigating the systems of healthcare, education, adjusting to discrimination and injustice to strengthen community ties, and advocates for policy change (Avon, 2014).

The immigrant population in the U.S. is estimated to be 42.3 million of the total population of 3161.1 million in 2013 (Zong & Batalova, 2015). In states like California, that number increases to one out of every two immigrants (Zong & Batalova, 2015). The numerical size of the population of immigrants in the United States continued to

increase from 1970 to 2013- i. e., from 9.6 million (4.7%) to 41.3 million (13. 1%) (Zong & Batalova, 2015). This continuous increased in the immigrant population in the United States suggests that policy makers and service providers should develop additional strategies to improve the economic well-being (assistance services) for the immigrants (Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016; Zong & Batalova, 2015).

Further, most immigrants who entered the United States after 1996 were not eligible for welfare benefits and public health insurance (Upadhyaya, 2008). One of the main challenges service providers face is that immigrants are hard to reach. As a result of the barrier, service providers are challenged to provide necessary assistance. The interaction between an immigrant and service providers, for example on educational, social and healthcare needs, is a cross cultural encounter or interaction which can be used as a good recipe for building cordial relationship or pose as a barrier for receiving of services (Upadhyaya, 2008). In addition, there are ethnic, language and religious differences that impact an individual's daily life when it comes to seeking for assistance (Pereira et al., 2012; Thomas, Chiarelli-Helminiak, Ferraj, & Barrette, 2016; Upadhyaya, 2008).

#### **History of Immigration**

From the beginning of this country's establishment to the present day, the United States has been a country of immigrants (Ayón, 2014). The first settlers to build colonies on U. S. soil were immigrants from Europe, and over the following centuries, the United States has garnered its label as, a melting pot, a place where individuals of all creeds, colors, and nationalities can make a life for themselves (Hollifield, Martin, & Orrenius, 2014). As early as the late 1800s, however, some concern had begun to grow among nativists as a result of the mass migration of Catholic and Jewish immigrants to the country from Italy and Russia (Hollifield et al., 2014; Thornton, 2012).

In particular was the fear that new migrants to the United States would not have the requisite occupational skills needed to fit into American culture (Hollifield, Martin, & Orrenius, 2014). From that point on, the United States began to slowly place restrictions on immigration. At first, regulations were small, but by the time World War I had ended in 1918, Congress had entirely changed the nation's basic policy relating to immigration (Hollifield, Martin, & Orrenius, 2014). In 1921, the National Origins Formula restricted certain number of immigrants from entering the country. In addition, quotas were placed on immigrants from various nationalities in an attempt to create an ethnic and cultural balance within the country (Hollifield et al., 2014). The quotas gave preference to immigrants from Central, Northern, and Western Europe, while barring individuals from Russia and Southern Europe. According to the act, no immigrants from Asia were allowed to enter the United States at this time (Hollifield et al., 2014).

However, the National Origins Formula failed to account for Western Hemisphere countries in the quota system. Thus, the 1920s marked the beginning of the current era in U.S. immigration history, with many immigrants moving from Mexico, the Caribbean, and Central and South America. The United States also admitted a limited number of refugees during this time, particularly during World War II, with Jewish refugees and non-Jewish Europeans aiming to flee from Communist rule in Central Europe and Russia (Hollifield, Martin, & Orrenius, 2014). The Equal Nationality Act of 1934 was passed which allowed the foreign-born children of American mothers to apply for citizenship, and made it easier for the immigrant husbands of American wives to gain citizenship as well (Hollifield et al., 2014).

In 1945, after the end of World War II, the War Brides Act also allowed for the foreign—born wives of members of the U.S. Armed Forces to travel and live in the United States. This act was also implemented in 1946 to also consider fiancés of American soldiers. Post World War II, the influx of immigrants to the United States increased substantially, with over a million immigrants entering the country between 1941 and 1950 (Hollifield, Martin, & Orrenius, 2014).

Most immigrants were also able to acquire jobs, since the women who had manned the majority of positions while their husbands were fighting overseas had now returned back to the home. In 1948, the Displaced Persons (DP) Act of 1948 allowed individuals who were displaced by World War II to migrate to the United States outside immigration quotas——which brought in 200,000 Europeans and 17,000 orphans (Hollifield, Martin, & Orrenius, 2014). The McCarran Walter Immigration Act of 1952 limited the number of total annual immigrants to one-sixth of one percent of the population of the continental United States in 1920 (Hollifield, Martin, & Orrenius, 2014). Operation Wetback legislations in 1954 compelled illegal immigrants to return to Mexico. In the decade that followed, the number of illegal immigrants who migrated from Mexico to the U.S. increased by several thousand percent (Hollifield et al., 2014). The Immigration Reform and Control Act (IRCA) passed in 1986, established disciplinary measures for companies and individuals who employed illegal immigrants to work in their companies (Hollifield, Martin, & Orrenius, 2014). As proposed by Congress, the IRCA was projected to give amnesty to approximately one million workers that were residing in the country illegally. At this time, it meant that about 16% of the Mexican population had immigrated to the United States (Hollifield et al., 2014).

#### **Current Situation in U.S. Immigration**

Currently, one in five children residing in the United States were born outside of the U.S. or has one parent that was born outside the United States (Javier, Huffman, Mendoza, & Wise, 2010). In states like California, that number increases to one out of every two. The issue of how the United States government will deal with the nearly 12 million undocumented immigrants in the country currently is a major topic in political discourse (Viruell-Fuentes, Miranda, & Abdulrahim, 2012). The Immigration and Nationality Act established in 1952 and amended in 1965, attempts to limit the number of immigrants able to migrate to this country on a work-related visa to a 140,000 per year, in order to protect the wages and job security of native-born American workers from the tolls of excessive immigration (U.S. Immigration & Enforcement, 2012). However, immigrants continue to migrate to the United States at numbers far exceeding the statutes put in place by the federal government (Hollifield, Martin, & Orrenius, 2014; Landsbergis, Grzywacz, & LaMontagne, 2014). They are a part of American communities, social system, and economy, and their health, welfare, and ability to thrive impacts the entire socio-economic system (Hollifield et al., 2014; Landsbergis, Grzywacz, & LaMontagne, 2014). At present, the Immigration and Nationality Act still requires an alien who is at least 18 years old and have been lawfully admitted to live permanently in the United States to apply for a petition for naturalization.

#### **Barriers to Adequate Access**

Immigrant status: Children in immigrant families experience reduced access to health benefits and decreased utilization of health benefits. A study conducted by Javier, Huffman, Mendoza and Wise (2010) looked closely at the impact of immigrant status on healthcare access. This study used data from the 2001 California Health Interview Survey to attempt to better understand how immigrant status impacted health care access, utilization, and health status. It was found that parents who were ineligible for healthcare were unaware that their children were eligible and undocumented parents often did not pursue healthcare for their children out of the fear of their document status and legal issues. Other factors, such as language, insurance status, ethnicity, and socioeconomic status impacted participant access to services. Immigrant status plays a significant role in the access and utilization of necessary services (Bustamante et al., 2012; Xu & Brabeck, 2012; Yang, 2010).

#### Language and Culture

Language and culture are another challenge facing immigrants' population that can act as barriers to access. Language barriers can prevent immigrant parents and their children from being able to fully utilize the support services that a community has to offer. Studies that may have been conducted on Korean immigrants revealed that lack of insurance and unfamiliarity with a healthcare system that was different than that of their home country were the biggest factors in lack of access (Choi, 2013; Bustamante et al., 2012; Liao, 2015; Saechao et al., 2012). This study wish used face-to-face individual in-depth interviews (20 in all) Concluded that Korean immigrants are among the most disadvantaged ethnic groups in regards to health insurance (Choi, 2013). Pandey, Cantor and Lloyd (2014) studied the heterogeneous mix of immigrants in New Jersey. The author used data from the 2009 New Jersey Family Health Survey (NJFHS) and asserted that immigrants often have lower expectations for wellness and healthcare access. Furthermore, their limited proficiency in the English language made seeking out providers and treatment less likely. The importance of understanding how language and culture impact immigrants' ability to utilize services is necessary when designing policy and programs (Akresh, 2009; Glick, 2010; Yang, 2010).

The author also found that utilizing ethnic networks and media would have a significant impact in educating on available resources, disseminating information, which would aid new arrivals navigate the healthcare system (Choi, 2013; Vesely, et al., 2015). Research indicates that culture plays a major role in immigrant help seeking behavior and overall support services utilization (Pereira et al., 2012; Upadhyaya, 2008). It is important to seek an understanding of the various intrapersonal and interpersonal group differences between the various immigrants despite the similarities in values, healthcare and educational needs (Pandey, Cantor, & Lloyd, 2014; Pereira et al., 2012; Upadhyaya, 2008). Transportation was also found to

be an obstacle in pursuing healthcare assistance (Pereira et al., 2012; Upadhyaya, 2008 Vesely et al., 2015).

Vesely et al. (2015) emphasized that while it is true that distance may be an obstacle to accessing assistance, one will also agree that distance from home is not always a barrier for reaching public benefit providers. That is, an immigrant may live in a community with many transportation facilities or owns cars, and does not have a problem accessing assistance. In contrast, an immigrant who lives at shorter distance from the support center but has to walk or cannot afford transportation may seem very far of a distance, which can be identified as an obstacle (Vesely, Goodman, Ewaida, & Kearney, 2013).

# **Community Resources**

Cohesive partnerships between the families and their host communities are important to reduce the loss of identity, which may occur when moving to a new location. The impact of moving from immigrant home country to the United States has a huge impact on their ability to adequately utilize resources and other services available to them (Rodriguez-Valls & Torres, 2014; Yang, 2010). Previous studies confirmed that immigrants are in need of different types of assistance including services such as language, employment, housing, education, health care, legal, and social services when they move to a new country (Camarota, 2011; Guo, 2006; Hildebrandt & Stevens, 2009; Pereira et al., 2012). Furthermore, Guo (2006) found that several publications have identified and confirmed barriers related to language and lack of information about support services.

# **Barriers to Immigrant Healthcare Access**

All individuals, regardless of social position, should have the ability to seek treatment when ill, to take advantage of preventive care, and that the care should be openly available to them and of high quality (Larchanché, 2012; Muntaner et al., 2013). Lack of access to important services is significant when it impacts more than 20% of the U.S. population daily (Baums & Flores, 2011). Lower-income families less likely to seek routine screenings, and are more likely to prolong doctor visits when ill or to not seek treatment for illnesses at all (Pourat, Wallace, Hadler, & Ponce, 2014; Read & Reynolds, 2012). Since first-generation immigrants are likely to work agricultural or other manual labor types of jobs, access to emergency treatment is of particular importance (Read & Reynolds, 2012). However, despite the healthcare needs that many immigrant families face, immigrant minorities do not seek medical care as frequently as American natives. Asanin and Wilson (2008) conducted focus groups from a diverse group of immigrants and discovered that they faced geographic, socio-cultural, and economic barriers in finding healthcare, including lack of existing doctors in their local communities, misalignments between the physician's culture and their culture, and a lack of insurance. Thus, immigrant healthcare is an issue not only of access and availability, but also of quality and cost (Sharmeen Shommu, 2016; Osypuk, 2013; Viruell-Fuentes et al., 2012).

For illegal immigrants specifically, receiving healthcare treatment is difficult to nearly impossible due to the lack of appropriate medical insurance. Bustamante et al. (2012) developed a model to examine differences in healthcare utilization among immigrants. The author found through the immigrant documentation status that less than 27% of undocumented Mexican immigrants are likely have a doctor visit in the previous year and less than 35% are likely have health care benefits as compared to their documented Mexican immigrant counterparts. Pandey, Cantor, and Lloyd (2014) noted that the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Acts do not address the issue of undocumented immigrants. Illegal immigrants face a particular disadvantage in terms of access to the U.S. healthcare system (Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016; Viruell-Fuentes et al., 2012). Indeed, immigrant documentation status is a significant deterrent in the likelihood of seeking healthcare (Berk & Schur, 2001; Read & Reynolds, 2012).

In-person surveys conducted of undocumented Latinos in the Houston, Fresno, El Paso and Los Angeles communities revealed that 39% of undocumented adult immigrants expressed fear about their undocumented status which may not qualify them to receive medical services (Berk & Schur, 2001). This also contributed to their reluctance to seek dental care, prescription drugs, and eyeglasses (Berk & Schur, 2001). Similarly, other research found that among abused Latina and Asia immigrant women, there is a distinct fear of coming forward about their abuse to authorities due to a deep-seated fear of deportation (Muntaner et al., 2013; Read & Reynolds, 2012). And, finally, for undocumented migrant Americans, immigrant documentation status is a significant deterrent in likelihood of seeking healthcare (Berk & Schur, 2001; Read & Reynolds, 2012).

Choi (2013) asserted that Korean immigrants are also among the disadvantaged ethnic groups in regards to healthcare coverage. In his study of Korean immigrants in Hawaii, he found that participants delayed seeking primary care. The author theorized that this may in part be due to language barriers and a misunderstanding of services available, and that policymakers should make a better effort to extend knowledge of medical services to immigrant populations. Access to health insurance is but one barrier, however, that immigrants face in acquiring adequate healthcare services. A survey conducted by Carrasquillo, Carrasquillo, & Shea (2000) discovered that about 50% of non-citizen immigrants did, in fact, have healthcare coverage. This healthcare coverage was sponsored by their employers through their full-time job. The authors indicated that immigrants from Guatemala, Mexico, El Salvador, Haiti, Korea, and Vietnam were among the most likely to possess insurance. Social and cultural factors deter immigrants from seeking medical attention even when they are able to do so (Carrasquillo et al., 2000; Viruell-Fuentes et al., 2012).

In the case of immigrant women neglecting to report spousal abuse, for example, collectivistic and individualistic cultural differences come to the surface (Osypuk, 2013; Viruell-Fuentes et al., 2012). Collectivism and individualism refer to the social orientation of a society. Individualistic societies, like the United States, encourage a culture of free speech and expression, and celebrate uniqueness. Collectivistic cultures, like most Hispanic and Asian communities, dictate that the primary prerogative of the individual is to contribute to the social whole, and that the group (family, culture, and society) is more important than each individual (Osypuk, 2013). Since both Asian and Hispanic cultures place a great deal of emphasis on family unity as the highest priority in a person's life; immigrant women are therefore reluctant to take any legal action that might tear their family apart and also aim to avoid the significant shame associated with abuse.

The likelihood of enduring routine screenings, of visiting the doctor regularly for check-ups, and of seeking treatment and medicine when ill is significantly diminished in immigrant populations, in much the same way these behaviors are less likely to occur in low-income economic groups in general in the United States (Pourat, Wallace, Hadler, & Ponce, 2014; Read & Reynolds, 2012). Immigrants are subject to unique cultural and economic stressors that may spur and exacerbate many physical and mental health issues (Read & Reynolds, 2012; Sharmeen Shommu et al, 2016). Research attempting to glean patterns of immigrant perceptions in their healthcare experiences has indicated that Hispanics, in particular, feel greatly misunderstood by their doctors, with this demographic reporting, more than any other ethnicity, that their doctors do not believe their symptoms and do not take them seriously (Fernando Chang-Muy & Congress, 2015; Ingleby, 2012; Martinez & Slack, 2013; Martinez et al., 2015). Negative perceptions of immigrants can have a tremendous impact on the bedside manner of doctors who frequently treat Hispanic populations, and can influence the level of trust that exists between a Hispanic patient and his or her primary care physician (Ayon, 2013). Other immigrant populations also express fear at visiting an American physician, especially in the case of Muslim Americans, whose concern is

that cultural differences might make treatment and diagnosis difficult (Ku, 2009; Sharmeen Shommu et al, 2016).

# **Mental Healthcare**

Members of immigrant populations in the United States exhibit higher incidences of mental health issues such as anxiety, depression, and substance abuse, than other demographic groups (Galvan, Wohl, Carlos, & Chen, 2015; Hurtado-de-Mendoza, Gonzales, Serrano, & Kaltman, 2014). Chow, Jaffee, and Snowden (2003) asserted that mental healthcare usage is related significantly to the poverty level, and that poverty is a key to understanding why there are disparities in mental healthcare utilization between racial and ethnic groups. Indeed, it is thought that this trend persists for two key reasons. First, the multitudinous stressors associated with living at or near the poverty line have strong associations with higher amounts of anxiety and depression in the general population (Galvan, Wohl, Carlos, & Chen, 2015; Saint Onge, Cepeda, Lee King, & Valdez, 2013). Secondly, the social stressors that many immigrants face in assimilating into American culture may leave many feeling isolated, unsupported, and alone (Hurtado-de-Mendoza, Gonzales, Serrano, & Kaltman, 2014; Nego, 2013). Galvan, Wohl, Carlos, & Chen, (2015) found in their study of Hispanic immigrant workers that chronic stress appears to be a common issue in Latino day laborers. Both work-related and social stressors can dramatically increase the likelihood that Mexican-American adults will turn to substance abuse or suicide as ways to cope (Saint Onge, Cepeda, Lee King, & Valdez, 2013). Asian American immigrants appear to utilize access to healthcare services more frequently

than other minority immigrant populations, yet seek mental healthcare assistance significantly less often (Anthias, 2012). This likely is an illustration of the stigma in many Asian cultures against mental illness, and the idea that those who seek mental healthcare are irreparably sick or insane (Anthias, 2012).

Compared to whites, Latinos do not use mental health services as often and rely more on primary care for services. This trend is related to structural, economic, and cultural barriers. There also seems to be variation in healthcare seeking patterns of immigrants based upon birthplace, generation, and economic status, making it a complex issue impacted by social stratification (Cabassa, Zayas, & Hansen, 2006). Younger individuals (third-generation or later) are more likely in general to seek mental healthcare treatment than first-generation immigrants, though the frequency for this is still less in third-generation individuals from Asian immigrant families (Abe-Kim et al., 2007).

Other researchers point out that most immigrants come to the United States for jobs, not for healthcare access or participation in government programs (Osypuk, 2013; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016; Viruell-Viruell-Fuentes, Miranda, & Abdulrahim, 2012). Immigrants, who live in rural communities or low-income, poverty-stricken metro areas, are not likely to be exposed to community initiatives that raise awareness about health-related concerns (Osypuk, 2013; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016; Viruell-Fuentes et al., 2012). Language barriers might further contribute to the lack of awareness (Viruell-Fuentes, Miranda, & Abdulrahim, 2012). Immigrants frequently suffer in immigrant communities from a lack of medical care, which can lead to further consequences, particularly academically (Johnson, 2007). Likewise, for children, school can be an important place to receive medical and mental healthcare assistance, as well as education (Kataoka, & Magnusson, 2003).

# **Barriers to Immigrant Access to Education**

Most immigrants come to the U.S. for jobs, but arrive in the face of numerous barriers within the job market because of their current education credentials (Galvan, Wohl, Carlos, & Chen, 2015; Harari, Davis, & Heisler, 2008; Hurtado-de-Mendoza, Gonzales, Serrano, & Kaltman, 2014). The education credentials of most immigrants have been found to misalign with the current job market, and as a result some professionals who obtained their degrees in their home countries have found it difficult to gain full employment (Glaraneu & Morisette, 2009; Harari et al., 2008). The lack of education and education credentials, even if acceptable in another country, limit job choices for immigrants (Glaraneu & Morissette, 2009). In 2006, 28% of immigrant men and 40% of immigrant women held jobs with lower education requirements, such as retail sales clerk positions, truck drivers, office clerks, cashiers, and taxi drivers. These jobs also have very little upward mobility, which results in a perpetuation of low-income for many immigrant families who cannot attain higher earning power (Glaraneu & Morisette, 2009).

The lack of education that predicts immigrant placement in the U.S. job market is also generationally responsible for consistent trends of poverty and crime among low-income immigrant communities (Association for the Study of Higher Education, 2013; Coll & Marks, 2012). This translates into educational struggles for immigrant youth, to the point that some researchers go as far as to assert that being a migrant youth in the United States is a legitimate developmental risk (Coll & Marks, 2012). Latinos graduate from high schools that do not prepare them for higher education, and thus struggle at the college level (Coll & Marks, 2012; Gonzales, Borders, Hines, Villalba, & Henderson, 2013; Stacciarini, Smith, Wiens, Pérez, Locke, & LaFlam, 2015). This ethnic group consistently suffers high university attrition rates (Coll & Marks, 2012; Association for the Study of Higher Education Report, 2013; Gonzales et al., 2013; Stacciarini et al., 2015).

According to the Association for the Study of Higher Education Report (2013), many Latino students face struggles in their educational endeavors, particularly in attaining post-secondary degrees (Association for the Study of Higher Education Report, 2013). Compounding on this, many migrant families are already subject to high amounts of stress (as previously discussed), overwhelmed, and overworked, which means that the despite family intentions to support their children's educational endeavors, this intention is not always translated into a home environment conducive to a child's learning (Coll & Marks, 2012). Furthermore, stereotypes about Latino students' academic abilities negatively affect the persistence of students in this minority group (Irizarry & Williams, 2013). The language barriers that immigrant children frequently experience compound the issue of full academic potential. Unsurprisingly, migrant students report feeling the most comfortable with teachers who are like them (Irizarry & Williams, 2013). However, in many communities, migrant students must learn to exist in academic environments where they are in the racial minority and where they must learn a second language in order to fit in (Coll & Marks, 2012; Irizarry & Williams, 2013). These children are forced to abandon some aspects of their cultural identity in key periods of self-growth, causing further stress and damaging educational outcomes (Coll & Marks, 2012; Irizarry & Williams, 2013). Bastedo and Gumport (2003) argued that stratification in the education system would continue to occur. Community colleges and vocational schools are important transitional tools for immigrants (Szelenyi & Chang, 2002; Teranishi, Suarez-Orozco, & Suarez-Orozco, 2011), and, in the United States, they represent an avenue for educational advancement for immigrants that is comparatively successful in the scope of higher education (Terriquez, 2014).

Immigrant students still face difficulties related to attrition (Terriquez, 2014). Financial hardship and limited employment options associated with precarious legal status, as well as high-stress responsibilities related to caring for undocumented immigrant family members by providing a stable income, contribute to immigrant youth discontinuing their postsecondary education (Terriquez, 2014). Factors that seem to improve immigrant and minority outcomes in education include mentoring to change perceptions and help students navigate the college entrance process (Clark et al., 2013; Grubb, 2013; Jaggars, Hodara, Cho, & Xu, 2015). However, having access does not mean one is equally successful (Tinto, 2014).

33

Education has the potential to effectively integrate immigrants into the U.S. economic and social systems (Ramirez, 2010; Stout, 2011). Education may also have a significant impact on the development of an individual's personal interests, which contribute overall development of self and the occupations one chooses (Rodríguez-Valls & Torres, 2014; Brickman, Alfaro, Weimer, & Watt, 2013). The two predictors that were identified for attending a 4-year college were one or more parents with a college education and good academic standing GPA (Jun & McKillip, 2014). Yet, for many immigrants and their children, they are the first generation attending school in the United States. This means they are missing some important factors for navigating the postsecondary admission process which some parent has navigated it before them (Nunez, 2009; Szelényi, & Chang, 2002; Teranishi, Suárez-Orozco, & Suárez-Orozco, 2011; Vesely , Goodman, Ewaida, & Kearney, 2015). Other predictors were found to be affordability and high school credits earned (Rodríguez-Valls & Torres, 2014; Sanchez, Usinger, & Thornton, 2015).

Baum and Flores (2011) insist that policy makers and educational leaders should focus on finding ways to increase immigrants' full participation in national services and learning to ensure that the future strength of the U.S. economy is upheld. The benefits of education should not only be seen in monetary value but can also give immigrants broader career choices and prepare them for other better opportunities. Immigrants play meaningful role in the development of U.S. society from the labor market and the educational setting to communities (Adair, 2016; Baum & Flores, 2011; Zong & Batalova, 2015). Educational opportunities should extend to everyone because the benefits are not only enjoyed by the persons who participate, but also extend to the general society including government through additional tax by those persons who enter the labor market (The Economic and Social Benefits of Education, 2009; Commins, 2013). Courses that help immigrant's students to understand the complexity of immigration problems can promote strong intellectual and practical skills as well as a sense of social responsibility (Commins, 2013).

A major reason that many immigrants are attracted to the United States is that it offers seemingly numerous opportunities for jobs. However, upon their arrival, many immigrants may realize that there is a misalignment between their education credentials and those credentials necessary to secure profitable employment in this country (Galvan, Wohl, Carlos, & Chen, 2015; Harari, Davis & Heisler, 2008; Hurtado-de-Mendoza et al., 2014). The education credentials of most Latino immigrants were found to misalign with the current job market (Glaraneu & Morisette, 2009; Harari et al., 2008). This is due to both a lack of education and a lack of the education credentials that immigrants possess being recognized as high quality in this country (Glaraneu & Morissette, 2009).

Furthermore, the author found that stereotypes about Latino students' academic abilities negatively affect the persistence of students in this minority group (Irizarry & Williams, 2013). Unsurprisingly, migrant students report feeling the most comfortable with teachers who are like them (Irizarry & Williams, 2013). Often, immigrant students must learn to exist in academic environments where they are in the racial minority and where they must learn a second language in order to fit in and truly master academic content (Coll & Marks, 2012; Irizarry & Williams, 2013). Compared to other higher education option accessible to immigrant populations, the community college setting seems fairly conducive to encouraging the academic success of immigrant students in higher education. This demographic often withdraws with intentions to return, but then never actually continues their education due to life constraints. While the children of immigrants exhibit higher rates of enrollment within community colleges than other higher education institutions, those who remain undocumented stop at disproportionately high rates (Terriquez, 2014).

### **Barriers to Social/Government Services**

Due to the difficult environment that many non-native children face, migrant families may move frequently in attempt to seek a better educational fit for children (Rodriguez-Valls & Torres, 2014). These families also may relocate in an attempt to secure higher-paying or more secure jobs and community resources. Immigrant families a quite often already struggling amidst significant financial burdens, and long-distance or frequent moves take an additional toll on their finances (Ayon, 2013; Zayas, 2015). The struggle that these families face to fit in with a long-term community is exacerbated when they constantly feel forced to uproot, leading to a sense of isolation and disconnectedness, particularly for children (Ayon, 2013; Hayden, Mevawalla, Britt, & Palkhiwala, 2013; Pisnanont et al., 2015). A concurrent study conducted by Chang (1993) found that Asian Americans were among the most likely group of U.S. immigrants to have greater access to legal services, likely due to the educational advantage that Asian Americans might have. Even still, cultural differences between service providers and migrant clients may result in feelings of misunderstanding or mistrust on the part of immigrants (Dong & Dong, 2013). Often, churches and other community centers are important stepping-stones for migrant families to become aware of community services available to them. Access to services in the host community, such as daycare, can significantly contribute to the success of migrant families and their children (Small, 2006). Immigrant families may relocate often in an attempt to secure higher-paying or more secure jobs and community resources. Consequences of frequent relocation among immigrant populations maybe a result of financial burdens or a sense of isolation (Ayon, 2013; Hayden, Mevawalla, Britt, & Palkhiwala, 2013; Pisnanont et al., 2015; Zayas, 2015). A majority of the studies cited in this chapter focused on samples of immigrants in the Midwestern region areas of the country. For example, Illinois hosts a significant number of immigrants in the United States, with the foreign-born contributing 14% of its population (Fennelly, 2012; Signs of the times: Midwestern demographic trends and their implications for public policy, 2016).

Further research on immigrant growth in the Midwestern states of Missouri, Indiana, and Minnesota from 2000- 2010 was ranked one of the highest in the nation (Fennelly, 2012). Some of the research gaps relate to the methodological difficulties in investigating immigrant populations. Participants, representative of the demographic being studied, are difficult to obtain based on the time and commitment required by immigrant populations for the study (Creswell, 2013; Fennelly, 2012; Ford, 2013; Immigration in the global Midwest, 2016; Llorente, 2013; 15 Methodological Issues in Research on Educational Interventions, 2001). The Midwest U.S. is an especially important site to study immigration because increases in migration have transformed the region with Latinos accounting for a major and significant growth in Minnesota. For instance, the Twin Cities of Minneapolis and St. Paul host the largest populations of Hmong and Somali immigrants as well as American Indians living in an urban area (University of Minnesota, Immigration in the Global Midwest, 2016).

For this dissertation study, a quantitative study design was chosen over qualitative. This was because a quantitative design is better suited for describing the correlation between several variables. The goal of this study is to explore what strategies are in place to improve the extent to which immigrants' access support opportunities on healthcare, education, and other necessary assistance in the Midwestern U.S. Counties and the factors that affect their help seeking behavior.

#### **Stigma and Discrimination**

Social reactions toward immigrants, serve to reinforce the fears and insecurities that non-natives may already have about seeking health aid in the United States. Social sensitivity toward racial minorities is a variable in immigrant health-seeking behaviors (Chiricos, Stupi, Stults, & Gertz, 2014; Gonzales, Suarez-Orozco, & Dedios-Sanguineti, 2013; Torres & Waldinger, 2015; Viruell-Fuentes, et al., 2012). Immigrants are subject to associations relating to ethnic group stereotyping (Chiricos, Stupi, Stults, & Gertz, 2014; Gonzales, Suarez-Orozco, & Dedios-Sanguineti, 2013; Torres & Waldinger, 2015; Viruell-Fuentes, et al., 2012). Immigrants are recognized as different, while simultaneously being expected to conform systematically to the same expectations as native-born American citizens (Chiricos, Stupi, Stults, & Gertz, 2014; Torres & Waldinger, 2015). Fiske, Cuddy, Glick, & Xu (2002) discuss patterns of intergroup perceptions within the context of the Stereotype Content Model (SCM). Low competence rankings of immigrants relates to their perceived low status in American society. Mexican immigrants in particular are associated with perceptions so negative that they bordered on contempt and disgust and stereotypes (Lee & Fiske, 2006).

Stereotypes of immigrants are a result of the notion that migrant populations are not deserving of societal resources or are taking advantage of the social system (Gonzales et al., 2013; Sommers, 2013; Torres & Waldinger, 2015). This leads to stereotyping of Hispanic immigrants and perceptions of low competence (Chiricos, Stupi, Stults, & Gertz, 2014; Fiske, Cuddy et al., 2002; Pisnanont et al., 2015; Torres & Waldinger, 2015). In the field of healthcare, these perceptions can have a tremendous impact on the bedside manner of doctors who frequently treat Hispanic populations, and can influence the level of trust that exists between a Hispanic patient and primary care physicians (Ayon, 2013). Qualitative research attempting to glean patterns of immigrant perceptions in their healthcare experiences has indicated that Hispanics, in particular, feel greatly misunderstood by their doctors, more than any other ethnicity, that their doctors do not believe their symptoms (Fernando Chang-Muy & Congress, 2015; Ingleby, 2012; Martinez & Slack, 2013; Martinez et al., 2015).

### **Social Networking**

Fawcett, Fisher, Bishop, and Magassa (2013) noted that homogenous online networks are both advantageous and disadvantageous in a few respects: On one hand, they provide users with the ability to connect with others who are like them, and to express their current identities in a social circle where they feel respected and safe enough to do so. On the other hand, limited diversity in online interactions, to some extent, dictates who children are likely to spend their time with face-to-face. For immigrant youth, this means that an overly homogenous online social circle perpetuates the cultural and social gap between immigrants and the host communities in which they live (Fawcett, Fisher, Bishop, & Magassa, 2013).

This research indicates that that there appears to be distinct sectors of online youth socialization patterns, with some groups eager to speak to individuals outside of their cultural group; this out-group socialization behavior encourages the diversification of connections and integration within communities of individuals that vary by cultural identity. Forming online connections as a segue into face-to-face communication could encourage integration of youth into communities of peers who are different than they are. This may lead them to be comfortable with beliefs, ideologies, and languages that differ from the ones they are exposed to within their family (Fawcett, Fisher, Bishop & Magassa, 2013).

#### **Intervention/Ways Access can be Promoted**

However, there have been interventions that have been effective in aiding immigrants in accessing services, particularly healthcare services. Navigator programs are intended to help guide vulnerable populations in overcoming barriers when attempting to access healthcare (Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016). A literature review by Sharmeen Shommu et al. (2016) showed that there was substantial improvement in health outcomes for groups where the navigators were present in their community. Excluding undocumented immigrants from receiving government assistance would mean unfair treatment between documented and undocumented immigrants which may undermine full healthcare access and utilization (Bustamante et al., 2012). Furthermore, Thomas, Chiarelli-Helminiak, Ferraj, & Barrette (2016) conducted a study of one immigrant community's social navigator program, hoping to shed light on the structural, economic, and political struggle of many immigrants to integrate into existing U.S. community circles. They found that existing social networks were an important component to the successful integration of immigrants into pre-existing community social circles.

The successful intervention of programs like this point to positive factors that increase access and outcomes for immigrant populations in regards to healthcare and potentially other services. Not being able to overcome these barriers can increase the risk of developing acute and chronic conditions. Sharmeen Shommu et al. (2016) confirmed that there was substantial improvement in health outcomes for groups where the navigators were present in their community and help to increase access and outcomes for immigrant populations in regards to healthcare and other important services.

Community-based organizations represent an important force in ensuring that immigrants are able to receive all the benefits that they are able to from their community and from the local and federal government. There are advantages to interventions originating from a community library. The library is seen as a neutral, shared, safe space where all members of the public can feel at home (Chiarelli-Helminiak et al., 2016). Policy makers and transportation experts can collaborate to develop plans to resolve transportation barriers to immigrants accessing public assistance (Broomes, 2013). Research is needed on transportation policy and what impact it has on immigrant success regarding accessing public benefit programs (Syed, Gerber, & Sharp, 2013). Interventions are needed to provide access to educational opportunities and transportation facilities to improve access to employment or jobs and other services (Syed, Gerber, & Sharp, 2013).

# **Review of Research Literature**

Welfare programs are the core of the U.S. welfare system that caters to the needs of immigrants and their families (Camarota, 2011; Hildebrandt & Stevens, 2009; Pereira et al., 2012). Hildebrandt and Stevens (2009) proposed TANF interventions methods with job skills training and interpersonal skills building to assist the immigrants learn basic concepts about living in the United States. In studies conducted by Vesely et al. (2015) and Pereira et al. (2012), the authors revealed that there is information provided under the federal policy for low-income immigrants' access to support programs for healthcare, transportation, and employment benefits.

Some states take total control of how they administer their benefit programs with different levels of flexible administrative strategies designed to establish eligibility criteria, including language services and application forms, for receiving assistance (Pereira et al., 2012). For example, the state of North Carolina operates on a county-administered and state-supervised basis (Pereira et al., 2012). Moreover, regardless of the differing flexibility and administrative strategies put in place, local county governments should consider amending their policy on education and health care to meet the socioeconomic needs of the immigrants (Pereira et al., 2012; Vesely et al., 2013).

Regardless of the immigrants benefiting from government assistance, there is still discrepancy in receiving benefits due to some immigrant cultural orientation, education, eligibility criteria and language barrier (Vesely et al., 2015). There is limited literature on how immigrants and their families use government support opportunities to create viable socioeconomic status (Vesely et al., 2015). As a result, there is a need to investigate this problem to ascertain the cause of the apparent assistance gap that exists in the immigrants' community in several Midwestern U.S. Counties (Hildebrandt & Stevens; 2009; Vesely et al., 2015).

# **Methodological Literature**

Researchers conduct investigations and categorize their literatures according to particular methodological issues such as research methods and analysis techniques in order to provide meaningful inputs about methodological perspectives (Woo, Pettit, Kwak, & Beresford, 2011). Pereira et al. (2012) conducted both in-person and phone interview with selected government agencies responsible for administering assistance programs (Medicaid/CHIP, SNAP, and TANF programs). In similar fashion, other researchers examined the effect assistance programs had on immigrants' socioeconomic wellbeing. The authors found that the problems immigrants encounter are related to transportation, healthcare assistance, and driving credentials (Adams, 2010; Borders, 2006; Guo, 2006; Syed, Gerber, Sharp, 2013).

In order to gain more information, they spoke with community-based service providers and faith-based organizations that provide assistance for immigrants (Pereira et al., 2012). Khanlou, Haque, Sheehan & Jones (2015) employed a similar method in a qualitative study conducted in the Greater Toronto Area. The researchers used interview consultations and telephone interview to explore the experience of service providers on the challenges immigrant parents encountered in accessing public services (Khanlou et al., 2015). Telephone surveys or interview method was the most effective way to collect the necessary information because it is relatively cost-effective and provided extended access to participants (Opdenakker, 2006; Suttle, 2017).

One of the limitations of telephone survey is the reduction of social cues, where the researcher does not see the interviewee; as a result body language may not be used as a source of extra information. Another limitation is that the interviewer has no view on the situation in which the participant is situated which creates lesser possibilities to create a good interview ambience (Opdenakker, 2006). In other words, they are not able to view the people they are interviewing and their reactions to help determine whether the answers are truthful (Suttle, 2017).

#### **Review of Methodological Issues**

A review of methodological analyses was conducted, which revealed quantitative research method as a more commonly used technique actually practiced by applied researchers (Ferron et al., 2006). Quantitative research methods were used for this study to examine immigrant access to government services. Previous studies have established that a quantitative method is the best choice when attempting to understand relationships among variables (Orcher, 2005; Pollara & Broussard, 2011). Comparing both Aretakis (2011) and Khanlou, Haque, Sheehan, & Jones (2015) methods, Khanlou recruited volunteered service providers for interview consultations and telephone interview, while Aretakis used students for sample population to gather more information from service providers on the difficulties immigrant face in accessing public services. Researchers must be able to collect sufficient data to gather detailed information about the study population (Creswell, 2013).

Consistent with Aretakis (2011) and Khanlou et al. (2015) methods, Pereira et al. (2012) employed similar method and spoke with community-based service providers and faith-based organizations in order to collect more data. The researchers noticed that the interview consultations and telephone interview methods were the most effective ways to collect information because they were found to be relatively cost-effective and provided extended access to participants (Khanlou et al. 2015; Opdenakker, 2006; Suttle, 2017). However, the limitation of telephone survey was the reduction of social cues. Researchers do not see the interviewee to allow them use body language as a source of extra information. Another major methodological issue associated with their studies was

related to the fact that the interviewer does not view the situation in which the participant is situated and their reactions to help determine whether the answers they provide are truthful.

### **Synthesis of Research Findings**

Transportation is one of the obstacles immigrants face in accessing healthcare (Vesely, Goodman, Ewaida, & Kearne, 2013). The California Health Interview Survey conducted in 2007 showed that there were about 2,600 documented and 1,038 undocumented Mexican immigrants (Bustamante et al., 2012). Immigrant families far exceed set quotas and are continued to filter into the U.S. shaping the country's economy and culture with their presence (Kesler, & Schwartzman, 2015; Sutton, & Stewart, 2013; Xi, Takyi, & Lamptey, 2015). Access to healthcare and utilization disparities among immigrants from Mexico exists for Mexican immigrants (Bustamante et al., 2012). In contrast, no significant relationship existed between socioeconomic status (SES) and student achievement (Ford, 2013).

Some of the major factors that contribute to assistance gap among immigrants are lack of English language, low family socio-economic status and shortage of bilingual service providers; and lack of role models at learning institutions (Ford, 2013; Guo, 2009; Pereira et al., 2012). Lack of English language learning and cultural orientation are some of the important factors that cause assistance gap among immigrant (Lemu, 2015). Time of stay in the U.S., English proficiency and deportation fears are important conditions that can determine healthcare access and utilization (Bustamante et al., 2012). Language difficulties and cultural are major barriers that can exist between the service providers and the immigrant community (Guo, 2006; Pereira et al., 2012). Other factors such as the complexity of the application process and eligibility rules; and administrative issues also contributed to obstacles in receiving assistance. English proficiency among immigrants may not always determine healthcare utilization, equally. Lack of English proficiency is not necessarily a determinant for undocumented status (Bustamante et al., 2012).

Studies conducted and focusing on samples of immigrants in the Midwestern region areas of the country indicate that Illinois hosts a significant number of immigrants in the United States, with the foreign-born contributing 14% of its population (Fennelly, 2012; Immigration in the global Midwest, 2016; Llorente, 2013; Signs of the times: Midwestern demographic trends, 2016). Further research on immigrant growth in the Midwestern states of Missouri, Indiana, and Minnesota from 2000- 2010 was ranked one of the highest in the nation (Fennelly, 2012). Some of the research gaps relate to the methodological difficulties in investigating immigrant populations. Participants representative of the demographic being studied, are difficult to obtain based on the time and commitment required by immigrant populations for the study (Creswell, 2013; Fennelly, 2012; Immigration in the Global Midwest, 2016; Llorente, 2013; 15 Methodological Issues in Research on Educational Interventions, 2001).

The Midwestern U.S. is an especially important site to study about immigration because increases in migration have transformed the region with Latinos accounting for a major and significant growth in Minnesota. For instance, the Twin Cities of Minneapolis and St. Paul host the largest populations of Hmong and Somali immigrants as well as American Indians living in an urban area (University of Minnesota, Immigration in the Global Midwest, 2016).

Rawls' theory of justice (1971) serves as a theoretical framework for the study and use Qualtrics Survey for data collection. Another theoretical perspective that guided this study is the social stratification theory. The quantitative study design was chosen over qualitative because it is better suited for describing the correlation between several variables. This study will also explore what strategies are in place to improve the extent to which immigrants' access support opportunities on healthcare, education, and other necessary assistance in the Midwestern U.S. Counties and the factors that affect their help seeking behavior.

### **Critique of the Literature**

Immigrant families, far exceeding set quotas have continued to filter into the U.S. over the decades, continuously shaping the country's economy and culture with their presence (Kesler, & Schwartzman, 2015; Sutton, & Stewart, 2013; Xi, Takyi, & Lamptey, 2015). The literature review has revealed that there is a significant portion of the U.S. population who is underserved in regards to services such as healthcare and education (Clark, Ponjuan, Orrock, Wilson, & Flores, 2013; Woods, Dooley, Luke, & Exley, 2014; Sensoy, & DiAngelo, 2015). However, more research is needed to better understand what factors impact immigrant perception of access to government services and how policy and programs can assist in overcoming these barriers (Anthias, 2013; Bustamante et al., 2012; Camarota, 2012; Ku, 2009).

The barriers that immigrant populations in the U.S. face in healthcare,

education, and accessing social and governmental resources are numerous. Language and literacy barriers hinder the academic progress of migrant students and contribute to the prevention of meaningful social and cultural connections between migrant families and their host communities (Barak, Leighton, & Cotton, 2014; Gregson, 2013; Kesler, & Schwartzman, 2015; Landsbergis, Grzywacz, & LaMontagne, 2014). Trends and gaps in the existing literature suggested a need for a more holistic and overarching approach to understanding barriers to immigrant access (Pereira, et al., 2012;). There is a significant portion of the U.S. population who is underserved in regards to services such as healthcare and education (Bustamante, et al., 2012; Camarota, 2012; Clark, et al., 2013; Woods, Dooley, Luke, & Exley, 2014; Sensoy, & DiAngelo, 2015). More research is needed to better understand what factors impact immigrant access to government services and how policy and programs can assist in overcoming these barriers (Anthias, 2013; Bustamante et al., 2012; Camarota, 2012; Ku, 2009).

# Summary

Research on the social justice theory and social stratification theory were discussed in this chapter. The theories provide a basis for understanding how social and cultural factors impact immigrant patterns of social and governmental engagement. Examined, as well, in this chapter was the body of research relating to the various barriers that the U.S. immigrant population faces related to accessing healthcare, education, and social services. Presented in the next chapter is the methodology for the current study and details about the methods including data collection and data analysis procedures.

#### **Chapter 3: Methodology**

For this study, the relationships between the immigrants residing in Midwestern United States (U.S.) counties and perceptions of access to government services on healthcare were measured. The mean scores of several subgroups such as male and female, age group, and new immigrant and U.S. citizen immigrant participants were compared to determine the effect on access to healthcare services.

# **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of the quantitative descriptive survey research study was to understand the perception of access to healthcare and government services in Midwestern US counties for immigrants. Data was collected from the California Health Interview Survey (CHIS) to gain an understanding of participants' perception of access to health care services. The CHIS survey was used to examine immigrant experience of seeking government assistance program. This survey uses a five points Likert Scale (5 = Strongly Agree, 4 = Agree, 3 = Neither agree nor disagree, 2 = Disagree, and 1 = Strongly Disagree. Examined for the study was the immigrant's perception of access to health care based on age, gender and for foreign born US citizens.

#### **Research Questions and Hypotheses**

The following research questions guided the study:

- RQ 1. What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant?
- RQ 2. What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant?

RQ 3. What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status of the immigrant?

# Hypotheses

- H<sub>0</sub>1: There is no difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant.
- H<sub>a</sub>1: There is a difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant.
- H<sub>0</sub>2: There is no difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant.
- H<sub>a</sub>2: There is a difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant.
- H<sub>0</sub>3: There is no difference in the perceptions of access to government services, with respect to immigration status of the immigrant.
- H<sub>a</sub>3: There is a difference in the perceptions of access to government services, with respect to immigration status of the immigrant.

### **Research Design**

A descriptive research method was used for this study since it helps to describe and provide better understanding of the research settings and utilizes a detailed examination of data for quality measures and analysis of the data (Lemu, 2015). Descriptive research design as an approach is based in a paradigm of personal interest and emphasizes the significance of how knowledge is interpreted which allows the researcher to understand and gain insights into people's experience and actions (Creswell, 2013; Fincham, & Draugalis, 2013; Lemu, 2015). Previous study has established that quantitative method is a better choice when attempting to measure between variables (Ford, 2013).

Furthermore, the descriptive survey research design is appropriate for this study since descriptive method provides quantitative responses based on information gathered from the respondents (Smiley, 2011). The data gathered for this current study were restricted to quantitative data obtained from a set of questions adopted from the 2001 California Health Interview Survey (CHIS) Adult Questionnaire (Respondents Age 18 and Older), and was administered through the Qualtrics Survey in an online survey. In particular, a number of survey questions were administered to supply data for the study in order to determine the extent to which a relationship exists between immigrant status and access to necessary social supports. The responses to the five points Likert Scale survey questions were used to identify and analyze the effects of the factors related to perceptions of access to government services. The quantitative data informed the study with statistical information that supported the existence of assistance gap among immigrants.

The use of the descriptive survey research design provided information that addresses the research questions and objectives of the study. The descriptive survey research study design is a valid method to use to examine perceptions of access to government services, because it provided an understanding in order to draw inferences from the strength of quantitative approach (Creswell, 2013; Ford, 2013; Stern, Bilgen, & Dillman, 2014). In contrast, employing other research approach or method would be less effective because of the limitation of existing research on immigrant perception of access to government assistance including healthcare and education (Smiley, 2011). Qualitative research would not be viewed as appropriate for this study method choice because of the numerical data involved.

The California Health Interview Survey Adult Questionnaire (Respondents Age 18 and Older), was used with little modification. Sixteen questions using Likert-type scales (5 = strongly agree; 1 = strongly disagree) was administered to respondents. Consistent with Dennick and Tavakol 2011, a sample frame provided by Qualtrics Audience Service was employed for this study. Qualtrics Company was contracted to provide a source of participants for the study.

Companies who offer a source of participants for surveys often have procedures they use to collect data, names and contact information and processes to minimize duplicate representation (Callegaro & DiSogra, 2008; Hays, Liu & Kapteyn, 2015). For this current study, Qualtrics Survey was contacted to obtain data because they have access to the study population. Included in the survey were basic demographic questions required for the study.

#### **Target Population and Sampling Method (Power)**

According to Migration Policy Institute, report/data from the (Grieco et al., 2012; U.S. Census Bureau, 2014; Zong & Batalova, 2015), showed that there are over 41 million immigrants in the United States. A subset of this population, consisting of 3.7 million who reside in the Midwest U.S. who actively seek government assistance were the population for this study (Larsen, 2004). A total sample size of 85 was determined as required at the significance level ( $\alpha$ ) = 5%).

The Qualtrics Survey (the recruiting organization) provided a sample frame reflective of the U.S. population required for this study. Qualtrics is widely used by over 1,400 major higher institutions of learning and business organizations in the United States for data collection and analysis (NDSU, 2014; Snow, 2006). The researcher sought permission from Qualtrics Company to allow the use of their Survey, to gather data for the research. Individual participation in the survey was voluntary and participants were free to withdraw at any time. Inclusion criteria included only immigrants and foreign born U.S. citizens age 18 and over, who resided in the geographic location of U.S. Midwest Counties. A participant who did not meet the inclusion criteria was not selected for participation in the survey. Descriptive statistics was used mainly to calculate the standard deviation and Mean scores to indicate the spread of data within the variables. In order to answer the research questions, a two-way MANOVA and an independent sample t-test were used to examine the effects of two forms of immigrant status and gender on perceptions of access to government services in the Midwestern U. S. counties.

# Instrumentation

The instrument used in this current study was the 2001 the CHIS survey. The survey is a population based health survey which was used to assess health concerns for more than 55,000 California households. Few of the questions on the survey were modified to suit the study. The researcher obtained permission to use the instrument. A five point Likert Scale was used for the survey. The points on the scale contained the following: (5 = Strongly Agree, 4 = Agree, 3 = Neither agree nor disagree, 2 = Disagree,

and 1 = Strongly Disagree. Demographic items included gender, age, and immigrant status.

California Health Interview Survey instruments have been widely used by public health experts, policymakers and researchers to improve immigrants access to healthcare services and to develop prevention programs for health-related problems (Alba et al., 2005; Brown, Holtby, Zahnd & Abbott, 2005). Previous studies have used these instruments to investigate various issues of concern, including healthcare, educational assistance, and other important government services among immigrants. For example, Alba et al. (2005) examined data from the 2001 CHIS and the result identified key content areas including health-related behaviors and health insurance coverage, and access to health related services. This study on the survey instrument was conducted in six languages including English, Spanish, Chinese (Mandarin and Cantonese dialects), Vietnamese, Korean, and Khmer (Cambodian) with participants aged 18 and older. Breen, Rao and Meissner (2010) study also used the 2001 California Health Interview Survey (CHIS) instrument and result shows that immigrants' lower rates of health-related condition may exist because of the lack of fluency in English and knowledge about navigating U.S. health care system. The result also shows the largest Mexican-American sample in a U.S. survey.

In another study conducted by Reza et al. (2016) found that new arrivals face language, cultural and financial difficulties which limit their access to and use of health services. The author recommended that intervention programs, such as educational courses and counseling, for new arrivals and their families will be helpful in improving their health status (Reza et al., 2016). They found that disparity in healthcare and educational services between immigrants who newly arrived and their counterparts can be reduced by improving their skills in English and educating parents regarding good health practices (Reza et al., 2016).

The 2001 California Health Interview Survey (CHIS) was culturally adapted and translated into several languages: Spanish, Chinese, Vietnamese, Korean, and Khmer, where the multiethnic and multilingual approach illustrated how important it is to adapt culture and linguistic in developing diverse population-based surveys (Ponce et al., 2004). This study yields similar results using similar population and cases as indicated in the study conducted by Alba et al. (2005).

The CHIS sample provided statistically reliable estimates of important health conditions and health-related behaviors. In addition to providing statistically reliable information on the health conditions of adults, CHIS is the nation's largest state health survey and data resources able to provide diverse population-based health-related information about people (California Department of Public Health, CHIS, 2016; Ponce, et al., 2004). The article further confirms the reliability and validity of the 2001 CHIS survey instrument by producing similar results and measurement that covers the entire issues of health, education, and language difficulty of immigrant individuals. The survey adopted from the California Health Interview Survey (CHIS) was not piloted and so it is a threat to the internal validity of the study

The survey also covers cross section of people including Latinos, Asians, American Indians and Pacific Islanders (California Department of Public Health, CHIS, 2016; Ponce, et al., 2004; Prochaska, Sung, Max, Shi, & Ong, 2012). Policymakers, researchers, and experts in the field depend on CHIS for credible data on the health and education issues (Prochaska et al., 2012). Demographic variables used in the study included age, gender, and immigrant status, which are similar and align with the quantitative methodology, research questions, and the independent variables that are used in this study.

Previous researchers used descriptive statistics method to analyze their data and results showed reliability of their instruments and concluded that the survey data reflected the most accurate sample (Freese & Fultz, 2012; Rogers, 2012). They administered the same survey developed by Chandler and Swartzentruber (2011), although they modified few questions to suit their study, as was done in this current study. A program should not only be effective in a particular setting, but also be effective in other settings and with other populations (Steckler & McLeroy, 2008).

### **Data Collection**

The sample recruitment was done through Qualtrics. The company has access to the study population and provided the respondents for the online survey. Those participants who met the criteria to participate in the survey proceeded to the next screen which welcome them and expressed appreciation for taking their time to take part in the survey. They were also presented with an explanation of what the study is about, information describing how long the survey will take, the researcher's name and information about how the researcher could be contacted, just in case a participant had a question, and a consent form to ensure that participants were voluntarily agreeing to be included in the study. Once consent forms are electronically signed (i.e., "I agree"), participants were prompted to begin the survey items to be answered in seven minutes or less.

Responses were obtained from 85 participants residing in the geographic location of the Midwestern U.S. Counties. The survey is closed-ended and used an ordinal 5-point Likert-type scale. Participants were free to discontinue the survey at any point without any negative consequences and were also free to skip any questions which they were not comfortable to answer. Their participation in the survey was entirely voluntary and is free to withdraw at any time.

Data from the CHIS survey included demographics, immigrant status, gender, age and perception of access. Upon signing in to take the survey, participants were requested to complete a pre-screening questionnaire to ensure that they meet the inclusion criteria. Inclusion criteria included sample solely restricted to immigrant and foreign born U.S. citizen participants, age 18 and above, currently residing in the Midwestern U.S. region. Participants who met the inclusion criteria were allowed to take part in the survey.

### **Operationalization of Variables**

A researcher must be able to establish and understand the key variables involved in her or his study before discussing quantitative or qualitative approach (Creswell, 2013). The key variables involved in this current study are immigrant status, gender, age and perception of access to government services. For this study, immigrant status is defined as either immigrants or U.S. citizens who are foreign born.

#### **Data Analysis Procedures**

Upon successful completion of the desired survey participants, the data was loaded into SPSS for analysis. Questions that fall under a particular variable in the survey: immigrant status, gender, age and perception of access were grouped in order to keep the survey logical and focused (Smiley, 2011). This includes survey data information on access, and demographic characteristics such as immigrant status, age, gender, and education. The statistical analysis for this study was calculated using SPSS for the analysis of the data. Descriptive statistics was used to calculate the mean and standard deviation to indicate the spread of data within the variables. A two-way MANOVA and an independent t-test were used to determine if there is any significant difference between immigrant status, gender, and age in the study data. Statistical analysis for a sample *t*-test and MANOVA were conducted to analyze the study data using an alpha of 0.05 (i.e., significance level ( $\alpha$ ) = 5%).

#### **Limitations and Delimitations of the Study**

There were several limitations and delimitations in this study. The limitations of the study were related to the anonymity and accuracy of participant responses which may not be validated. Factors unconsidered by the government agencies were not surveyed and therefore were not considered in this study. This study was also limited because all the counties or states in the Midwestern region of the United States were not covered in the survey. Another limitation is that only participants whose addresses were provided by Qualtrics Company from the area under investigation were represented in the sample size. To ensure the generalizability of the result, the study sample was matched to the study population at large to ensure comparability of the demographic characteristics. Metzler (2009) emphasizes that the aim is to make logical generalization that ensures the same research can be conducted several times and in different contexts and locations, and the analysis treated by different researchers before claiming its generalizability (Heale & Twycross, 2015; Metzler, 2009). Generalizability of this current study referred to the extent to which the findings from the study can be applied to the wider population (Kadir & Qureshi, 1994; Metzler, 2009; Roberts, Priest, & Traynor, 2006). The sampling allowed generalizability through the contexts that the study sample is a statistically representative of the larger immigrant population (Metzler, 2009). Sample size is considered the more important factor in generalizability, where the smaller the sample size, the smaller it falls below the point where the researcher cannot make any kind of useful generalization (Chapter 3-research methodology, 2014; Heale & Twycross, 2015; Metzler, 2009; Roberts, Priest, & Traynor, 2006).

The delimitation for this current study is that measurements such as survey questionnaire that was confined to eighty-five participants from counties in the Midwestern region of the United States. This study data was also delimited to data gathered from a chosen set of participants from the Midwest Counties. Due to the limited resources and time for the study, data were gathered from a larger recommended population of the study. Yet, due to the comprehensive nature of the surveys gathered, it was adequate for gaining an understanding into the nature of immigrant access to government services.

61

## **Internal and External Validity**

The reliability of this descriptive survey study considered two components, including internal validity and external validity. The internal validity considered how reasonable the data collected were, as well as the consistency in the information obtained from each participant (Smiley, 2011). In order to enhance validity of this current study, the researcher restricted the study population to individuals who are comparable for the outcome and from whom accurate information can be obtained. A study is invalid if it cannot provide accurate information that can enable the researcher to draw inferences from the total population studied (Kadir & Qureshi, 1994).

### **External Validity**

The results of this current study may be internally valid within the sampled respondents who resided in the geographic location of U.S. Midwest Counties, but since there could be better access in the area surveyed than in other regions; as such the results cannot be generalized to the entirety of the immigrant population. The results may not be valid for immigrants in any other time and location than in the U.S. Midwest Counties. The external validity of the data for this study was verified by comparing the information gathered with the information collected from other previous studies (Smiley, 2011). The external validity determined whether the information that collected for the current study confirms to other studies in the field or not. This shows that it is important to recognize that a program should not only be effective in a particular setting, but can also be effective in other settings and with other populations (Steckler and McLeroy, 2008).

## **Internal Validity**

There were efforts made to eliminate researcher bias from within the known population from which the sample as taken. However, because the population size accessible for this study was limited, the sampling was stratified and was not entirely random. Also, immigrants routinely experience several challenges in accessing support services which may impact the mean level of perceptions of access to public benefits which are related to their economic well-being. Such challenges are language difficulty, complexity of application processes and eligibility rules, lack of knowledge about public assistance programs and cultural orientation.

## Reliability

The reliability of this survey included internal validity and external validity which considered how reasonable the data collected were, and the consistency in the information obtained from the participants. The findings led to correct inferences about the issue, where these inferences drawn were generalized to the larger population (Creswell, 2013; Kadir & Qureshi, 1994; Smiley, 2011). The external validity of the data was verified to compare the data gathered with the information collected from other sources or studies (Smiley, 2011). The validity was also based on how well the study instrument will perform at measuring the research variables and ensure that the information collected and results obtained actually represent the respondents (Smiley, 2011; Steckler and McLeroy, 2008).

# **Expected Findings**

The results are expected to highlight particular difficulties immigrants' families encounter, which include language and cultural barriers, eligibility criteria, and communication when accessing social support in light of their immigration status. It is also expected that the findings of this research are relevant to policy and research literature and indicate that language and communication are viewed as significant access barriers for immigrant (Khanlou, Haque, Sheehan, & Jones, 2015). Another expected finding is that transportation barriers impact access to medication while distance from a patient to a service provider would seem to be a barrier to healthcare and education access (Syed, Gerber, & Sharp, 2013). When a patient does not get to the health care provider on time, she or he misses the opportunity for evaluation and treatment of health problem that may escalate care which as a result can also delay interventions that may reduce disease complications (Syed, Gerber, & Sharp, 2013).

### **Ethical Issues in the Study**

There are always ethical concerns to a greater extent, which the researcher is obligated to address in order to build trust and protection with the participants (Mcguire, 2006). The researcher must address or discuss ethical considerations such as what are required of the participants and their rights, the risks the participants might encounter, and the benefits they might accrue (Creswell, 2013; Mcguire, 2006; Rogers, 2012).

The participants of this current study were selected from the demographic location of the Midwestern U.S. counties. This region is selected since majority of immigrants are concentrated there and based on the researcher personal interest. Data collection was done with the consent of individual participants. No names or identifying data were collected. All data were kept and protected for three years after the study, and then subsequently destroyed appropriately. In other words, the study data and documentation were secured in a locked filing cabinet and the confidentiality of each participant was maintained with no personal information accessible (Smiley, 2011). Survey respondents were not identified by the name.

This study fully followed the ethical procedures established by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) before collecting data from the participants. In addition, the researcher attempted to provide necessary information to all participants before starting data collection. This included information about the description and purpose of the study; potential risks and benefits to the participants; and the statement indicating that participation in the process is voluntary and individual participant may decide to withdraw from the process at any time without penalty (Rogers, 2012). Researchers must watch against misconduct and impropriety that may exist in their research, which might reflect negatively on their institutions; and cope with new and challenging problems (Creswell, 2009; Mcguire, 2006; Rogers, 2012).

## **Chapter 3 Summary**

The purpose of this study and the appropriateness of utilizing a quantitative descriptive study design were presented in this chapter. Within chapter there is an indepth discussion on the research design, data collection, analysis, and ethical considerations that were used during the course of this study. Furthermore, presented in this chapter is information on the population sample as well as the technique used in the sampling. Additionally, the data collection process, instruments, statistical approach used, and the validity and reliability of the instruments used in this study were discussed. Covered in Chapter 4 is the data analysis and results of the study.

#### **Chapter 4: Data Analysis and Results**

For this study, eighty-five participants completed the survey adopted from the 2001 California Health Interview Survey (CHIS). The survey adopted from the California Health Interview Survey (CHIS) was not piloted and so it is a threat to the internal validity of the study. There were twelve questions addressing participants' perception of access to government services in the Midwestern United States counties. Because there were twelve dependent variables three tables were used to represent the results, with each table representing four of the twelve perception variables. The results of the tests of the three-null hypotheses are presented in this section. Tables that highlight relevant information are also included. The findings are summarized and evidence is presented leading to the rejection or acceptance of the hypotheses. This section of the study presents the summaries of the descriptive data and data analysis using independent sample t-test and a two-way MANOVA. IBM<sup>®</sup> SPSS<sup>®</sup> Statistics Version 25.0 was utilized to conduct the data analysis.

### **Description of the Sample**

Survey participants self-reported responses for the demographic data. The sample consisted of 85 participants age 18 and older, who resided in the geographic location of U.S. Midwest counties and who actively sought government assistance. Participants answered questions intended to produce specific demographic data about their age, gender, status, and education levels. The frequency table with a summary of the demographic data is presented below.

# Table 1

		U.S. citizen (Foreign born)	Percent	Immigrant	Percent
Gender					
	Male	12	14	7	8
	Female	47	55	19	22
1 ~~~	18 - 27	14	16	9	11
Age	28 - 37	14	16	12	14
	38 -77	31	37	5	6
ImmigrantStatus					
-	Immigrants			26	31
	U.S. citizens	59	69		

# Frequency and Percentage Summaries of Demographic Information

*Note.* N = 85

Totals may not equal 100% due to rounding.

The summaries showed that, of the 85 participants who participated in the survey, 66 (78%) were females and 19 (22%) were males. Of the 66 (78%) females who participated in the survey, 22% were immigrants and 55% were foreign born U.S. citizens. Of the 22% males who participated in the survey, 8% were immigrants and 14% were U.S. citizens. For the criteria of age, 23(27%) immigrants were aged 18 to 27 years old. Of the 23 participants age 18 to 27, 11% were immigrants and 16% foreign born-U.S. citizens. Of the 28 to 37 years old, 14% were immigrants and 16% foreign born-U.S. citizens. Within the 38 to 77 years old, 42% were immigrants and 37% foreign born-U.S. citizens. Immigrant status for this study is defined as either immigrants or U.S. citizens who are foreign born. For immigrant status, more than half of the 85 participants were foreign born-U.S. citizens 69% and 31% were immigrants.

# **Detailed Analysis**

Results RQ 1: What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant?

H<sub>0</sub>1: There is no difference in the perception of access to government services,

with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant.

Table 2

Mean Scores and Standard Deviations for perceptions of Place and Cost of

Government Immigrant Healthcare

	Place for care		No place for		high cost of		high cost of	
Group			care		insurance		medical care	
	М	S	М	S	М	S	М	S
Male								
New	3.88	.99	2.13	1.38	2.00	1.41	2.25	1.58
Immigrant								
U.S. Immigrant	4.00	1.18	1.91	1.16	2.18	1.40	2.00	1.34
Female								
New	3.50	1.29	2.06	1.21	2.56	1.58	2.72	1.67
Immigrant								
U.S. Immigrant	3.92	1.35	1.67	1.06	1.85	1.20	1.96	1.11

A MANOVA was conducted to evaluate the effects of gender and immigrant status on immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services. The means and standard deviations for immigrant perceptions as a function of the two factors are presented in Table 2. The MANOVA indicated no significant interaction between gender and immigration status, F(12, 70) = .43, p = .95, partial  $\eta^2 = .07$ ; and no significant main effects for gender F(12, 70) = 1.01, p = .45, partial  $\eta^2 = .15$ , and immigration status F (12, 70) = .72, p = .73, partial  $\eta^2 = .11$ . There are no differences in the perceptions of new immigrants and U.S. citizen immigrants. Women and men did not differ either. There was also no difference in perceptions among men who were new immigrants, women who were new immigrants, men who were U.S. citizen immigrants and women who were U.S. Citizen immigrants. Because of this, the null hypothesis that there would be no difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant was accepted.

- Results RQ 2: What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant?
- H<sub>0</sub>2: There is no difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant.

# Table 3

# Mean Scores and Standard Deviations for perceptions of age group of Government

Group	Speaks my language		No insurance or lost insurance	Not approve, cover, or pay for my care		Transportation problems	
	М	S	M S	М	S	M S	
Age New Immigrant 18-27 2.22 1.56	1.21	2.67	1.50	2.67	1.66	2.78	
28-37 1.50 .14 38-Abo 1.40 .45	.67 .89	2.42 1.40	1.68 .89	2.33 1.80	1.44 1.10	1.75 1.20	
U.S. Immigrant 18-27 1.86 1.07	1.29	1.93	1.07	2.36	1.15	2.07	
28-37 1.50 .76	.94	1.57	.94	2.14	1.29	1.43	
38 Abo 1.39 .77	.84	1.55	.85	1.61	.96	1.45	

Immigrant Healthcare

A MANOVA was conducted to evaluate the effects of age and immigrant status on immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services. The means and standard deviations for immigrant perceptions as a function of the two factors are presented in Table 3. The MANOVA indicated no significant interaction between Ageregrouped and immigration status, F(24, 138) = 1.01, p = .46, partial  $\eta^2 = .15$ ; and no significant main effects for Age-regrouped, F(24, 138) = 1.18, p = .28, partial  $\eta^2 = .17$ , and immigration status, F(12, 68) = .92, p = .53, partial  $\eta^2 = .14$ . There are no differences in the perceptions of new immigrants and U.S. citizen immigrants. Age group did not differ either. There was also no difference in perceptions among age group between ages 18-27, 28- 37 and 38-77 who were new immigrants and those who were U.S. Citizen Immigrants. Because of this, the null hypothesis that there would be no difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant was accepted.

Result RQ 3: What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status of the immigrant?

H<sub>0</sub>3: There is no difference in the perceptions of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status of the immigrant.

Table 4

Mean Scores and Standard Deviations for Perceptions of New Immigrant and U.S. Immigrant of Government Immigrant Healthcare

Group	Discriminated against because of my language or my accent.		Discriminated against because of gender		Discriminated against because of my age.		Discriminated against because of country of origin	
	М	S	М	S	М	S	М	S
Status New Immigrant U.S Immigrant	1.92 1.75	1.13 1.06	2.04 1.71	1.37 1.12	2.00 1.83	1.36 1.18	2.23 1.68	1.53 1.04

An independent sample t-test was conducted to evaluate the effects of the difference on immigrant perception of their access to government services between new

immigrant and U.S. citizen immigrant. The means and standard deviations for immigrant perceptions as a function of the two factors are presented in Table 4. The independent sample t-test indicated no significant difference between new immigrant and status of the immigrant, The results of the two independent sample t-test for research question 3 (t(83) = -0.53, p = 0.59 (i. e. p greater than significant level of .05),  $n^2 = 0.003$ ) indicated that there is no statistically significant difference in the mean score between new immigrant and U.S. Citizen immigrant in the population from which the samples came. There was no difference in perceptions among those who were new immigrants and those who were U.S. citizen immigrants. There are no differences in the perceptions of new immigrants and U.S. citizen immigrants. Therefore, the null hypothesis that there would be no difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigration status of the immigrant was accepted.

#### **Summary of Results**

Results showed that there are no statistically differences in the perceptions of access to government services among the survey participants in the population in Midwestern U.S. counties. As result, there was no statistically difference in the perception of access to government services with respect to immigrant status and gender among the survey participants from Midwestern U.S. counties. Therefore, the first null hypothesis that there would be no difference in the perception of access to government services with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant was supported.

Also, there was no statistically difference in the perception of access to government services with respect to immigrant status and age group among the survey participants from Midwestern U.S. counties. Therefore, the second null hypothesis that there would be no difference in the perception of access to government services with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant was not rejected. Furthermore, there was no statistically difference in the perception of access to government services with respect to immigration status of the immigrant among the survey participants from Midwestern U.S. counties. Therefore, the third null hypothesis that there would be no difference in the perception of access to government services, with respect to immigrant status of the immigrant was also accepted. Results indicated that the perception of immigrant and foreign—born U.S. citizens to government and health care services were similar according to gender, age and status.

Chapter 5 includes further analysis of the results presented in this chapter. Each of the results of the different statistical analysis was reviewed and the potential implications for each of the results of the analysis discussed in the succeeding chapter.

#### **Chapter 5: Discussion and Conclusion**

Immigrants have long been the foundation of the United States. Indeed, the country was established by those who, often persecuted in their nation of origin, sought a better life for themselves in what was to them foreign lands (Ayon, 2014; Millet, 2014). Even in the establishment of this country's government, immigrants played a significant role; seven out of the thirty-nine men who were signers of the Declaration of Independence were born outside of the United States. Despite immigrants' early and continuous contribution to the economic and social growth, previous studies of the U.S. indicated that access to public services was severely limited in immigration communities (Ayon, 2014; Liao, 2015; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016). This limited access to services leads to more detrimental effects including poor health, low education and socioeconomic levels, as well as a lack of autonomy (Javier, Huffman, Mendoza, & Wise, 2010; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016). The assistance gap – a lack of access to various economic, social, and health resources and services is an impediment to the well-being and success of immigrants (Luemu, 2015; Pereira et al., 2012). Understanding the perceptions of access to government services within immigrant communities is paramount to creating positive reform in services as well as access to resources (Aretakis, 2011; Bustamante et al., 2012; Gelatt & Koball, 2014).

The purpose of this quantitative descriptive survey was to assess the perception of access to public services among immigrant communities, specifically looking at immigrants within the Midwestern United States. The knowledge gained from this study could help government service providers be more aware and better equipped to address the challenges faced by immigrants in the U.S. by providing feedback on the perception of the availability and ease of access to public services. The literature suggests that many factors may play a role in the lack of access including language barriers, lack of knowledge about the services, difficulties in completing applications, and fear of stigmatization or even more severe immigration consequences (Aretakis, 2011; Bustamante et al., 2012). This study examined the factors of gender, age, and immigration status on the perceived accessibility of social services in the Midwestern United States.

A summary and discussion of the results, is included in this chapter. Also, how the results relate to the literature, the implications of the results on policy, practice, and theory, limitations of the current study, and suggestions for future research. The intent of this chapter is to succinctly discuss the results and implications of the current research.

## **Summary Results**

The purpose of this study was to analyze the perception of access to healthcare and government services in Midwestern U.S. counties for immigrants and the effect based on status, gender, and age. The problem is that the lack of access to vital services results in poor health outcomes, low education levels, and difficulty in improving economic outcomes (Javier et al., 2010; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016). The results of the research questions were as follow:

RQ 1. What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant?

To address research question one, a two-way MANOVA was conducted to evaluate the effects on the perceptions of access to government services with respect to immigrant status and gender of the immigrant. The MANOVA indicated no significant difference between the gender and immigrant status on the perceptions of their access to government services, F(12, 70) = .43, p = .95, partial  $\eta^2 = .07$ ; and no significant main effects for gender F(12, 70) = 1.01, p = .45, partial  $\eta^2 = .15$ , and immigration status F(12, 70) = .72, p = .73, partial  $\eta^2 = .11$ . Results from the analysis, p-value was greater than the level of significance value of 0.05, which showed that the participants' responses about their perceptions of access to government services were not significantly different according to gender and immigrant status. Because of this, the null hypothesis was not rejected. There was no difference in the means for new immigrants and U.S. citizens immigrants in the perception of their access to government services between gender and immigrant status from Midwestern counties.

RQ 2. What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government health services, with respect to immigrant status and age of the immigrant?

To address research question two, a two-way MANOVA was also conducted to evaluate the effects on the perceptions of access to government services with respect to the age of immigrants and immigrant status. The MANOVA indicated no significant interaction between Age-regrouped and immigration status on the perceptions of their access to government services, F(24, 138) = 1.01, p = .46, partial  $\eta^2 = .15$ ; and no significant main effects for Age-regrouped, F(24, 138) = 1.18, p = .28, partial  $\eta^2 = .17$ , and immigration status, F(12, 68) = .92, p = .53, partial  $\eta^2 = .14$ . There are no differences in the perceptions of new immigrants and U.S. citizen immigrants. This was p-value greater than the level of significance value of 0.05, which showed that the participants' responses about their perception of access to government services were not significantly different according to age and status of the immigrant. Because of this, the null hypothesis was not rejected. There was no difference in the means for new immigrants and U.S. citizens immigrant in the perception of their access to government services between ages 18-27, 28-37 and 38-Above from Midwestern counties.

RQ 3. What differences exist in immigrant perceptions of their access to government

health services, with respect to immigrant status of the immigrant? To address research question three, a two independent sample t-test was conducted to evaluate the effects on the perceptions of access to government services with respect to the status of the immigrants. The results of the two independent sample t-test indicated no difference in the means in the perception of access to government services according to the status of the immigrant. The results of the two independent sample t-test, (t(83) = -0.53, p = 0.59. This was p-value greater than the level of significance value of 0.05, which showed that the participants' responses about the perception of their access to government services were not significantly different according to status. Because of this, the null hypothesis was not rejected.

The theoretical framework for this study was based on, Rawls' theory of justice developed by John Rawls (1971) and social stratification theory, one of the oldest sociological theories explaining divisions of power and wealth in society (Adam & Bell, 2016; Anthias, 2013; Lenski, 2013). Rawls's theory of justice describes how ensuring that fairness and equality for all members of society is paramount to the health of the society as a whole. Society does not function optimally when members are not treated with equal justice (Garrett, 2005; Rawls, 1971). The latter theory suggests that resources, and thus social status, of an individual at birth will determine the resources and status they will acquire later in life (Parkin, 2013). As such, it is of the utmost importance to help individuals at an economic, social, or physical disadvantage which includes vulnerable populations such as immigrants in the U.S. (Ayon, 2014).

Previous literature indicated that access to vital resources within immigrant communities was severely lacking (Ayon, 2014; Liao, 2015; Pandey, Cantor, & Lloyd, 2014; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016). Several factors including social, cultural, and political climates, contribute to the challenges faced by immigrants in the United States (Pereira et al., 2012; Upadhyaya, 2008). Immigrants especially need assistance with healthcare and education, but face unique challenges such as language differences and lack of information to receive the support they need (Ford, 2013; Garrett, 2005; Lemu, 2015; Vesely, 2013; Yang, 2010). Furthermore, research suggests that cultural differences influence how an individual perceives social justice and that immigrant needs are often underrepresented or ignored (Adam & Bell, 2016; Jost & Kay, 2010; Rodriquez-Valls and Torres, 2014; Sommers, 2013).

The 2001 California Health Interview Survey Adult Questionnaire CHIS) was used with little modification to provide data for this study. The CHIS survey consists of sixteen questions using Likert-type scales (5 = strongly agree; 1 = strongly disagree) as well as a few open-ended questions to confirm or expand upon information obtained from respondents. The sample size was 85 participant adults over the age of 18. Results showed that a majority of the 85 participants surveyed have strong access to government services and that there was not a significant difference between the responses according to gender, age or immigrant status.

#### **Discussion of Results**

The purpose of this study was to assess the perception of access to healthcare and government services in Midwestern U.S. counties for immigrants. However, the majority of immigrants in this study were found to have a strong access to support services. While the research questions proposed in this study were based on the previous literature that suggested very limited access, this study found that services were perceived as both available and accessible in the community. For example, the first item, "there is a place that I usually go to when I am sick or need advice about my health," majority of the participants either agreed or strongly agreed. This study specifically looked at gender, age, and immigration status as possible factors in determining whether an individual felt a reduction in access to support services. The three factors were not significant contributing factors which affect perception.

There are a few possible explanations why the population survey had both knowledge of strong access to support services. One, there could be better access in the area surveyed than in other regions; as such the results cannot be generalized to the entirety of the immigrant population. Two, the demographics indicated that the majority of respondents held an advanced degree. Education levels are known to increase the awareness of and likeliness to seek out support services (Adam & Bell, 2016). Higher education levels also suggest higher paying jobs and, concurrently, the possibility of receiving health insurance benefits through employment, thus making healthcare services more affordable and more accessible (Adam & Bell, 2016). Such an interpretation would be in line with Social Stratification Theory because it outlines how the social stratum that a person occupies impacts every aspect of life, from the economic state and education level to physical health (Adam & Bell, 2016; Anthias, 2013; Lenski, 2013; Parkin, 2013). Thus a person's educational level would impact a person's access to social support. This population also surveyed only immigrants who have obtained legal permission to be in the country. Undocumented immigrants would clearly face additional challenges and barriers (Javier, Huffman, Mendoza, & Wise, 2010).

Due to the fact that the results showed the majority of those surveyed had strong access to support services, it is reasonable that there would be fewer deterrent factors such as gender or immigration status because there are fewer deterrents in general or those deterrents are easier for this sample to overcome. On the other hand age factor could perceive more access to services because they have been in the country longer and thus have more experience with navigating support systems than those who have more recently immigrated (Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016; Zong & Batalova, 2015). Further research would be needed to evaluate if time spent in the country has an impact on an immigrant's likelihood to seek out support services and could influence how services attempt to reach those newer to the country.

The majority of those surveyed was also legalized U.S. citizens and thus may have more familiarity with the available support services and how to access them (Upadhyaya, 2008). It is possible that those who have been in the country longer or have gone through the process of becoming a legal citizen feel more cultural integration into the U.S. and thus feel less stigmatized, making them more likely to seek out support services (Upadhyaya, 2008). Again, further research would need to be conducted specifically looking at this variable to determine if length of time spent living in the U.S. influences the knowledge and accessibility of support services available to immigrants.

### **Discussion of Results in Relation to the Literature**

The purpose of this study was to assess the perception of access to healthcare and government services in Midwestern U.S. counties for immigrants. Previous literature has shown that immigrants have severely limited access to support services in the United States (Ayon, 2014; Liao, 2015; Luemu, 2015; Pereira, Crosnoe et al., 2012; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016). The problem is that limited access to services creates negative consequences such as impoverished conditions including lack of education and poor health, as well as directly influencing chances of improving these conditions (Javier et al., 2010; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016). The majority of immigrants residing in the Midwestern United States who were surveyed reported strong access to support services. This does not suggest that the previous literature and the current study are in direct opposition, but rather that the current study provides additional information to the academic community and provides more factors to investigate in future research. Specifically, future research would benefit the community if it looked at the contributing

factors to the increased access to support services within the immigrant population sampled.

Despite the projected image of the United States as a country with a diverse population, its governmental policies have become increasingly more restrictive to immigrant populations (Ayon, 2014; Millet, 2014). Specifically, developing and passing policy such as the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996, has made it so that undocumented immigrants are no longer qualified for government support services as well as creating a 5-year minimum residency requirement for legal immigrants to begin accessing these services (Ayon, 2014; Glick, 2010). Furthermore, the literature has also shown that restricted access to these services is detrimental to the well-being of immigrants in this country and thus to the health of the society as a whole (Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016; Upadhyaya, 2008; Zong & Batalova, 2015). While previous literature has shown that political and social culture restricts access to immigrants, the current study showed that at least some of the immigrant population is utilizing support services available to them, which according to literature should help their well-being and future success (Ayon, 2014; Liao, 2015; Luemu, 2015; Pereira et al., 2012). The current study then can be seen as not a contrast to previous literature, but as additional information to be considered in future research

The age of an immigrant may influence the perceived access to support services. This could be an important issue to investigate because the age of immigrants has not been adequately researched in the previous literature. While research has shown that immigrants often do not realize their children are eligible for support services, it has not shown whether the age of the immigrant affects their own perceived access to support services (Javier, Huffman, Mendoza, & Wise, 2010). Age may also influence access as it relates to less life experience or to less time spent in a new country and thus less familiarity with navigating the process to obtain support services.

An important consideration is the fact that undocumented immigrants face additional barriers including fear of severe consequences should they seek government support services (Javier, Huffman, Mendoza, & Wise, 2010). This fear prevents them from accessing the services that are available to their children. Undocumented immigrants are difficult to reach and much less willing to risk exposure and face the ramification of such exposure. (Ayon, 2014; Millet, 2014; Upadhyaya, 2008; Viruell-Fuentes, Miranda, & Abdulrahim, 2012). While the results of the current study suggested that the immigrant population surveyed reported uncharacteristically high access to support services, they do not represent the entire immigrant population nor do they represent the fraction of the immigrant population most in need. This is one of several limitations to be discussed in the following section.

### Limitations

There are several limitations to the study contributing to these results. The first and primary limitation has to do with the sample. Both the size and demographics of the sample could have influenced results. This study was limited by a small sample of 85 participants, which limits the generalizability of the results. The majority of the population surveyed held advanced degrees, which is not representative of the entire population. (Lemu, 2015; Pereira et al., 2012). Education level influences levels of

income and both education and economic status influence the likelihood to seek out and have access to support services as described by Social Stratification Theory (Lenski, 2013; McLeod, 2013; Muntaner, Vanroelen, Christ, & Eaton, 2013). While the demographics collected were informative, additional information such as salary and financial stability would also be beneficial to understanding why this population had such strong access to support services. The study data also lacked demographic information about the length of time an individual had been in the country, which may have influenced an individual's access to and knowledge of support services. The factors of age and immigrant status should be seen as significant discussion in the perceived access to support services in this study; it would be valuable to know whether older immigrants have been in the United States longer and if that contributes to their knowledge and access of support services. Also, immigrant status can contribute to accessing support services.

Another limitation of the sample was the lack of undocumented immigrants surveyed, as they are the most vulnerable population within the immigrant community and thus most in need of support services (Javier, Huffman, Mendoza, & Wise, 2010). However, as previous literature has shown, this population is harder to reach and more reluctant to participate in studies for fear of unwanted consequences (Bustamante et al., 2012; Xu & Brabeck, 2012; Yang, 2010).

### **Implications of the Results for Practice, Policy, and Theory**

This study attempted to assess the perception of access to support services within the immigrant population with some unexpected results. The majority of this particular sample demonstrated strong access to support services, which contrasts with previous research that has shown that immigrants have limited access to these vital support services (Ayon, 2014; Liao, 2015; Lemu, 2015; Pereira et al., 2012; Sharmeen Shommu et al., 2016). This suggests that some immigrants do have strong access to support services and as such has important implication for practice, policy and theory. For example, understanding why this sample has strong access to support services could help inform the practice of support services in environments or among individuals that do not have strong access. It could be that the framework of social justice is more practiced in this area by giving equal opportunity and programs to all of its members, especially the disadvantaged members of society and that would account for the strong access to support services among a population that historically does not have such access (Garrett, 2005; Rawls, 1971). In addition to practice, a closer examination of the policies in place in this region in contrast to other regions where support services are reduced in access could help to shape theoretical foundations for future policy makers (Pereira et al., 2012; Vass, 2010).

Examining the results in light of the two theories driving the current study reveals insightful interplay and useful considerations. The two primary theories used within the current study were Rawls's theory of justice and social stratification theory. It is essential to understand the implications of the results by placing them within the context of these two theories and how the theories and results inform one another. Rawls has stated the necessity of establishing equality in terms of opportunities and accessibility to resources as the foundation for modern society (Garrett, 2005; Rawls, 1971).

Another central concept within this theory by Rawls is the fair distribution and allocation of goods and services to all members of society paying careful attention to society's most vulnerable or disadvantaged populations (Adam & Bell, 2016; Garrett, 2005; Sommers, 2013). The results, specifically that the majority of the sample used reported strong perceived access to support services, suggests that at least within this sample in this specific region, the theory of social justice is more widely practiced and recognized as essential to societal health (Jost & Kay, 2010). Further evaluation of why this sample had stronger perceived access is necessary for examining the overall implementation of the theory of social justice. This critical concept ensures policy makers create and implement assistance programs and fair practices in regards to supporting immigrant populations with emphasis on educational and healthcare needs (Jost & Kay, 2010; Sommers, 2013).

Social stratification theory is one of the oldest attempts at explaining social and economic divisions of power and wealth in society (Anthias, 2013; Lenski, 2013). The theory suggests that the strata a person resides in will have direct consequences on virtually all aspects of life including education, financial security, and both physical and mental health (Lenski, 2013; Parkin, 2013; Thomas, Chiarelli-Helminiak, Ferraj, & Barrette, 2016). This theory is particularly useful for thinking about the demographic information gathered on the sample for the current study.

These results also show that within this sample, some individuals could be reaping the benefits of belonging to a higher educational stratum (Lenski, 2013; McLeod, 2013). Further evaluation of what is helping this sample have such strong access to support services is needed to further understand the implication of the social stratification theory at play in these results. In addition to looking at the quantitative data found in the current study, the theory of stratification in conjunction with this data could help to inform the qualitative aspects of the challenges facing immigrant population (Lenski, 2013; McLeod, 2013). Meaning, rather than just viewing the data strictly as numbers and percentages, this theory in conjunction with the data can help to evaluate how things like education influence access to support services and income disparities across different groups.

# **Recommendations for Further Research**

In addition to adding insight and information, the most significant contribution this study made may be the implications it has for future research. This study looked at the factors of gender, age, and immigration status and revealed that many other important factors need to be examined in future research. The factors identified for future research during this study include: financial background, annual salary, type of employment, length of time spent in the United States. The research could also be strengthened by including information for undocumented immigrants as they are the most vulnerable fraction of the immigration population (Bustamante et al., 2012).

The scope of this study was delimitated by sample environment, which was restricted to the Midwestern United States. More research is needed to look at other regions and environments in order to obtain a larger picture and more generalizable results. The current study did not show significant differences in gender, age or immigrant status; however, these factors need more consideration in the future. Further investigation based on the results of the study could help benefit policy and frameworks by highlighting what policy makers can do to encourage the utilization of support services within the immigration community. Thus, further research on why and how the sample used in the current study had access to support services is key to understanding the factors needed to make available the resources and services necessary for a fair, just, and equal society.

# Conclusion

The purpose of this study was to contribute to the body of research. Despite, or perhaps because of, unexpected results, the study succeeded in adding new knowledge to the literature. While much of the previous research has shown the lack of access immigrants have to social services, the current study revealed that there are some immigrants that have a strong access to social services. This is valuable information and can help to direct future research to not only examine the negative factors, those reducing access, but also the positive factors, those that might increase access to vital social services and resources.

The results showed that all three factors (gender, age, or immigrant status) did not significant influence access to services. However, repeating this study with other samples in other regions would be beneficial. While some results were unexpected, the current study has contributed new knowledge and possible directions for future research. The problem of limited access to social services within the immigrant community is an ongoing issue that affects not only the immigrant community, but all of society. For justice does not exist in a society where even one individual does not have fairness and

equality when it comes to basic human rights. This includes access to the vital services and resources that can contribute to a person's ability to not only survive, but to give them an opportunity to thrive.

#### References

- Abe-Kim, J., Takeuchi, D. T., Hong, S., Zane, N., Sue, S., Spencer, M. S., & Alegría, M. (2007). Use of mental health-related services among immigrant and US-born Asian Americans: results from the National Latino and Asian American study. *American Journal of Public Health*, 97(1), 91–98.
- Adai, J. K. (2016). Creating Positive Contexts of Reception: The value of immigrant teachers in US early childhood education programs. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 24(1), 1—33. doi: http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1088172.pdf
- Adams, K. A., & Lawrence, E. K. (2015). Research Methods, Statistics and Applications. Thousand Oaks, California: SAGE Publication
- Adams, H. R. (2010). Welcoming America's newest immigrants: Providing access to resources and services for English language learners. *School Library Monthly*, 27(1), 50—51
- Adams, M., & Bell, L. A. (Eds.). (2016). *Teaching for diversity and social justice*. New York, NY: 10016. Routledge.
- Akresh, I. (2009). Health service utilization among immigrants to the United States. *Population Research & Policy Review*, 28(6), 795–815.
- Alba, I. D., Hubbell, F., McMullin, J. M., Jamie M Sweningson, J. M. & Saitz, R. (2005).
  Impact of U.S. citizenship status on cancer screening among immigrant women. *Journal of General Internal Medical*, 20(3), 2902—96. doi:10.1111/j.1525-1497.2005.40158.x

- American Association for Public Opinion Research. (2008). Final dispositions of case codes and outcomes rates for surveys (5th ed.). Lenexa, KS: AAPOR. Retrieved from https://www.aapor.org/Standards-Ethics/Standard-Definitions-(1).aspx
- Antecol, H., & Bedard, K. (2006). Unhealthy assimilation: Why do immigrants converge to American health status levels? *Demography*, 43(2), 337—360. doi:10.1353/dem.2006.0011

Anthias, F. (2012). Transnational mobilities, migration research and intersectionality. *Nordic Journal of Migration Research*, 2(2), 102—110. Retrieved from http://www.degruyter.com/view/j/njmr.2012.2.issue-2/v10202-011-0032y/v10202-011-0032-y.xml

- Anthias, F. (2013). Hierarchies of social location, class and intersectionality: Towards a translocational frame. *International Sociology*, 28(1), 121—138. doi:10.1177/0268580912463155
- Aretakis, M. T. (2011). Immigration, acculturation, and academic attitudes and performance among Latino adolescents (Doctoral dissertation). The University of Michigan, Michigan

Asanin, J., & Wilson, K. (2008). "I spent nine years looking for a doctor": Exploring access to health care among immigrants in Mississauga, Ontario, Canada. Social Science & Medicine, 66(6), 12711—283. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2007.11.043

Association for the Study of Higher Education. (2013). Challenges to Latino student success. *ASHE Higher Education Report*, *39*(1), 39–52.

- Ayon, C. & Naddy, M. B. G. (2013). Latino immigrant families' social support networks: Strengths and limitations during a time of stringent immigration legislation and economic insecurity. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 41(3), 359–377.
- Ayón, C. (2014). Service needs among Latino immigrant families: Implications for social work practice. *Social Work*, 59(1), 13–23.
- Bach, R. L. (1993). Building community among diversity: Legal services for impoverished immigrants. U. Mich. JL Reform, 27, 639. Retrieved from http://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/umijlr27&div=21 &id=&page=
- Bailey, K. D. (1982). *Methods of social research* (2nd Ed.). London:Collier Macmillan Publishers.
- Barak, G., Leighton, P., & Cotton, A. (2014). Class, race, gender, and crime: The social realities of justice in America. Lanham, MD: 20706. Rowman & Littlefield.
- Bastedo, M. N., & Gumport, P. J. (2003). Access to what? Mission differentiation and academic stratification in US public higher education. *Higher Education*, 46(3), 3413–59. doi: 10.1023/A:1025374011204
- Bastos, J. L., Duquia, R. P., Gonzalez-Chica, D. A., Mesa, J. M., & Bonamigo, R. R. (2014). Field work I: Selecting the instrument for data collection. *Anais Bras Dermatol*, 89(6), 918—923. Doi: 10.1590/abd1806-4841.20143884.
- Baum, S., & Flores, S. M. (2011). Higher education and children in immigrant families. *Future Of Children*, 21(1), 171—193 23p.

- Becker, G., & Newsom, E. (2003). Socioeconomic status and dissatisfaction with health care among chronically ill African Americans. *American Journal of Public Health*, 93(5), 742—748.
- Berk, M. L., & Schur, C. L. (2001). The effect of fear on access to care among undocumented Latino immigrants. *Journal of Immigrant Health*, 3(3), 151–156. doi: 10.1023/A:1011389105821
- Bondareva, D. (2013). Statistical computing seminars: Introduction to power analysis (EPSE482). University of California, Los Angeles, Institute for Digital Research and Education. Retrieved from http://www.ats.ucla.edu/stat/seminars/Intro\_power/
- Borders, S. B. (2006). Transportation barriers to health care: Assessing the Texas medicaid program (Doctoral Dissertation). *ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global*. Texas A&M University, Texas
- Borg, W.R. & Gall, M.D. (1983). *Educational research: an introduction*, (4th Ed.). New York: Longman
- Boundless. (2016). Sampling techniques. Boundless political science Boundless. (2016). Retrieved 10 February 2017 from https://www.boundless.com/politicalscience/textbooks/boundless-political-science-textbook/public-opinion-6/measuring-public-opinion-46/sampling-techniques-272—1483/

- Breen, N., Rao S. R., Meissner H. I. (2010). Immigration, health care access, and recent cancer tests among Mexican-Americans in California. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, *12*(4), 433–444. doi: 10.1007/s10903-008-9198-3
- Brickman, S., Alfaro, E. C., Weimer, A. A., & Watt, K. M. (2013). Academic engagement: Hispanic developmental and nondevelopmental education students. *Journal Of Developmental Education*, 37(2), 14—31.
- Broomes, O. P. (2013). More than a new country: Effects of immigration, home language, and school mobility on elementary students' academic achievement over time. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 21(48). Retrieved from http://epaa.asu.edu/ojs/article/view/884
- Brown, E. R., Holtby, S., Zahnd, E., & Abbott,G. B. (2005). Community-based participatory research in the California health interview survey. *Preventing Chronic Disease, Public Health Research, Practice, and Policy, 2*(4). Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/pcd/issues/2005/oct/pdf/05\_0046.pdf
- Bustamante, A. V., Fang, H., Garza, J., Carter-Pokras, O., Wallace, S. P., Rizzo, J. A., & Ortega, A. N. (2012). Variations in healthcare access and utilization among Mexican immigrants: the role of documentation status. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 14(1), 146—155. doi: 10.1007/s10903-010-9406-9

- Cabassa, L. J., Zayas, L. H., & Hansen, M. C. (2006). Latino adults' access to mental health care: A review of epidemiological studies. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, *33*(3), 316–330. doi: 10.1007/s10488-006-0040-8
- California Health Interview Survey (CHIS). (2016). California Department of Public Health. Retrieved from http://www.cdph.ca.gov/data/surveys/Pages/CHIS.aspx

Callegaro, M., & DiSogra, C. (2008). Computing response metrics for online panels. *Public Opinion Quarterly*, 72(5), 1008—1032. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1093/poq/nfn065

- Camarota, S. A. (2011). Welfare use by immigrant households with children. *Center for Immigration Studies*. Retrieved from http://cis.org/immigrant-welfare-use-2011
- Camarota, S. (2012). Immigrants in the United States: A profile of America's foreignborn population. *Center for Immigration Studies*. Retrieved from http://www.demint.senate.gov/public/index.cfm?p=pickpocket&contentrecord\_id =c81c7eb2-3d1a-42a1- a3e5-a5c913f4fd23.
- Carrasquillo, O., Carrasquillo, A. I., & Shea, S. (2000). Health insurance coverage of immigrants living in the United States: differences by citizenship status and country of origin. *American Journal of Public Health*, 90(6), 917. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1446276/
- Chandler, K., & Swartzentruber, M. (2011). A correlational study of nature awareness and science achievement (Unpublished master's thesis). Johnson Bible College, Knoxville, TN.

- Chang, R. S. (1993). Toward an Asian American legal scholarship: Critical race theory, post-structuralism, and narrative space. *California Law Review*, 81(5), 1241— 1323.
- Chapter 3-research methodology: Data collection method and research tools. (2014, September). University of Derby, Mediterranean College. DOI: 10.13140/2.1.3023.1369
- Chiricos, T., Stupi, E. K., Stults, B. J., & Gertz, M. (2014). Undocumented immigrant threat and support for social controls. *Social Problems*, 61(4), 673—692. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1525/sp.2014.13137
- Choi, J. Y. (2013). Negotiating old and new ways: contextualizing adapted health care-seeking behaviors of Korean immigrants in Hawaii. *Ethnicity & Health*, 18(4), 350—366 17p. doi:10.1080/13557858.2012.734280
- Chow, J. C. C., Jaffee, K., & Snowden, L. (2003). Racial/ethnic disparities in the use of mental health services in poverty areas. *American Journal of Public Health*, 93(5), 792—797.
- Clark, M. m., Ponjuan, L., Orrock, J., Wilson, T., & Flores, G. (2013). Support and barriers for Latino male students' educational pursuits: Perceptions of counselors and administrators. *Journal Of Counseling & Development*, 91(4), 458–466.
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences (2nd ed.)*. New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum

- Coll, C. G. E., & Marks, A. K. E. (2012). The immigrant paradox in children and adolescents: Is becoming American a developmental risk? *American Psychological Association*. Retrieved from http://psycnet.apa.org/psycinfo/2011-09286-000/
- Coughian, M., Cronin, P. & Ryan, F. (2007). Step'by-step guide to critiquing research. Part 1: quantitative research. *British Journal of Nursing*, *16*(11), 658–63.
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). *Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J. W. (2012). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research (4th ed.). Upper Saddle River, NY: Pearson Education.
- Creswell, J. W. (2009). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (3<sup>rd</sup>. ed.). Los Angeles, LA: SAGE Publications.
- Cummins, J. (2013). Language and identity in multilingual schools: Constructing evidence-based instructional policies. *Managing Diversity in Education*. 3—26.
   DOI: 10.21832/9781783090815-003
- Delice, A. (2010). The sampling issues in quantitative research. *Educational Sciences: Theory and Practice*, 10(4), 2001–2018.

- DiSogra, C., Callegaro, M., & Hendarwan, E. (2009). Recruiting Probability-Based Web Panel Members Using an Address-Based Sample Frame: Results from a Pilot Study Conducted by Knowledge Networks. Retrieved from http://www.knowledgenetworks.com/ganp/docs/jsm2009/ABS\_JSM\_2009\_submi tted.pdf
- DiSogra, C., & Callegaro, M. (2009, August 1-6). Computing response rates for probability-based web panels. Paper presented at the Joint Statistical Meetings (JSM), Washington D.C.
- Dong, J., & Dong, Y. (2013). Voicing as an essential problem of communication:
  Language and education of Chinese immigrant children in globalization.
  Anthropology & Education Quarterly, 44(2), 161—176. doi:
  10.1111/aeq.12013
- Fawcett, P., Fisher, K. E., Bishop, A., & Magassa, L. (2013). Using design thinking to empower ethnic minority immigrant youth in their roles as technology and information mediaries. *CHI*, 361—366. Retrieved from http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=2468356.2468420. doi>10.1145/2468356.2468420

Fennelly, K. (2012). Immigration in the Midwest. Scholars Strategy Network, University of Minnesota. Retrieved from https://www.scholarsstrategynetwork.org/sites/default/files/ssn\_basic\_facts\_fenne lly\_on\_immigration\_in\_the\_midwest\_1.pdf

- Fernando Chang-Muy, J. D., & Congress, E. P. (Eds.). (2015). Social work with immigrants and refugees: Legal issues, clinical skills, and advocacy. New York, NY: 10036. Springer Publishing Company.
- Ferron, J., Hess, M. R., Hogarty, K. Y., Dedrick, R. F., Kromrey, J. D., Lang, T. R., Niles, J., Lee, R. (2006). Multilevel modeling: A review of methodological issues and applications. *University of South Florida*. Retrieved from http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.560.9412&rep=rep1&t ype=pdf.
- Fincham, J. E., & Draugalis, J. R. (2013). The importance of survey research standards. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 77(1), 4. doi: 10.5688/ajpe7714
- Fiske, S. T., Cuddy, A. J., Glick, P., & Xu, J. (2002). A model of (often mixed) stereotype content: competence and warmth respectively follow from perceived status and competition. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 82(6), 878. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.82.6.878
- Ford, Y. P. (2013). The relationship between socio-economic status and the academic achievement of culturally diverse students (Doctor Dissertation). Kennesaw State University, Kennesaw, GA
- Freese & Fultz (2012). Nature Awareness and Science Achievement in Middle School: A Correlational Study. Retrieved from *files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED531875.pdf*
- Galarneau, D., & Morissette, R. (2009). Immigrants' education and required job skills. *Perspectives on Labour and Income*, 21(1), 5.

- Galvan, F. H., Wohl, A. R., Carlos, J. A., & Chen, Y. T. (2015). Chronic stress among Latino day laborers. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, *37*(1), 75—89. doi: 10.1177/0739986314568782
- Garrett, J. (2005). Rawls' Mature theory of social justice: An introduction for students
- Gay, L. R. (1996). *Educational research: competencies for analysis and application* (5th Ed.). New Jersey: Merrill
- Gelatt, J. & Koball, H. (2014). Immigrant access to health and human services. Urban Institute. Retrieved from http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/alfresco/publication-pdfs/2000012-Immigrant-Access-to-Health-and-Human-Services.pdf
- George, G. (2010). Benefits and concerns of panels: Marketing research agency in Syracuse, NY. *Research and Marketing Strategies*. Retrieved from http://rmsresults.com/2010/09/29/benefits-and-concerns-of-panels-marketresearch-agency-in-syracuse-ny/
- Glick, J. J. (2010). Connecting complex processes: A decade of research on immigrant families. *Journal Of Marriage & Family*, 72(3), 498—515.
- Gonzales, R. G., Suárez-Orozco, C., & Dedios-Sanguineti, M. C. (2013). No place to belong: Contextualizing concepts of mental health among undocumented immigrant youth in the United States. *American Behavior Scientist*, 57(8), 1174—1199. doi: 10.1177/0002764213487349

Gonzalez, L., Borders, L. D., Hines, E., Villalba, J., & Henderson, A. (2013). Parental involvement in children's education: considerations for school counselors working with Latino immigrant families. *Professional School Counseling*, 16(3), 185—193. Retrieved from

http://professionalschoolcounseling.org/doi/abs/10.5330/PSC.n.2013-16.183

- Gregson, S. A. (2013). Negotiating social justice teaching: One full-time teacher's practice viewed from the trenches. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, 44(1), 164—198. doi: 10.5951/jresematheduc.44.1.0164
- Grieco, E. M., Acosta, Y. D., Cruz, G. P., Gambino, C., Gryn, T., Larsen, L. J., Trevelyan, E. N., & Walters, N. P. (2012). The foreign-born population in the United States: 2010. American Community Survey Reports. Retrieved from https://www.census.gov/prod/2012pubs/acs-19.pdf
- Grubb, W.N. (with Gabriner, R.). (2013). *Basic skills education in community colleges: inside and outside of classrooms*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Guo, S. (2006). Bridging the gap in social services for immigrants: A community-based holistic approach. Vancouver Centre of Excellence. Retrieved from http://mbc.metropolis.net/assets/uploads/files/wp/2006/WP06-04.pdf
- Harari, N., Davis, M., & Heisler, M. (2008). Strangers in a strange land: health care experiences for recent Latino immigrants in Midwest communities. *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved*, 19(4), 1350—1367.

- Hayden, J., Mevawalla, Z., Britt, C., & Palkhiwala, S. (2013). Complexity theory, early childhood development and social justice: Creating a space for children's voices. Chapter in Basu, C. & Anderson-Patton, V. (Eds). *Children and Childhood: Practices and Perspectives* (217—227). Oxford, England: Inter-Disciplinary Press. Retrieved from ttp://hdl.handle.net/1959.14/273812
- Hays, R. D., Liu, H. & Kapteyn, A. (2015). Use of internet panels to conduct surveys. *Behav Res Methods*, 47(3), 685–690. doi: 10.3758/s13428-015-0617-9
- Heale, R. & Twycross, A. (2015). Validity and reliability in quantitative research.*Evidence-Based Nursing*, 18(3):66—67. doi: 10.1136/eb-2015-102129
- Hough, M., Jackson, J., & Bradford, B. (2013). Legitimacy, trust and compliance: An empirical test of procedural justice theory using the European Social Survey. In Tankebe, J. and Liebling, A. (eds.) *Legitimacy and Criminal Justice: An International Exploration (pp.* 1–26). Oxford, England: Oxford University Press.
- Hildebrandt, E. & Stevens, P. (2009). Impoverished women with children and no welfare benefits: The urgency of researching failures of the temporary assistance for needy families program. *Am J Public Health*, 99(5), 793—801.
- Hollifield, J., Martin, P., & Orrenius, P. (2014). Controlling immigration: A global perspective. Stanford, CA: 94305. Stanford University Press.

- Hurtado-de-Mendoza, A., Gonzales, F. A., Serrano, A., & Kaltman, S. (2014). Social isolation and perceived barriers to establishing social networks among Latina immigrants. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 53(1-2), 73—82. doi: 10.1007/s10464-013-9619-x
- NDSU News. (2014). Qualtrics available for research, data collection. Retrieved from https://www.ndsu.edu/news/view/detail/11860/
- Ingleby, D. (2012). Ethnicity, migration and the 'social determinants of health' agenda. *Psychosocial Intervention*, 21(3), 331—341. doi: 10.5093/in2012a29
- Irizarry, S., & Williams, S. (2013). Lending student voice to Latino ELL migrant children's perspectives on learning. *Journal Of Latinos & Education*, 12(3), 171-185. doi:10.1080/15348431.2013.765801
- Jaggars, S. J., Hodara, M., Cho, S., & Xu, D. (2015). Three accelerated developmental education programs: features, student outcomes, and implications. *Community College Review*, 43(1), 3—26.
- Javier, J., Huffman, L., Mendoza, F., & Wise, P. (2010). Children with special health care needs: how immigrant status is related to health care access, health care utilization, and health status. *Maternal & Child Health Journal*, 14(4), 567—579 13p. doi:10.1007/s10995-009-0487-9
- Johnson, M. A. (2007). The social ecology of acculturation: Implications for child welfare services to children of immigrants. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 29(11), 1426—1438. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2007.06.002

- Jost, J., & Kay, A. C. (2010). Social justice: History, theory, and research. In S. T. Fiske,
  D. Gilbert, & G. Lindzey (Eds.), *Handbook of social psychology* (5th ed., Vol. 2, pp. 1122-1165). Hoboken, NJ: Wiley
- Jun, L., & McKillip, M. M. (2014). Race variations on the path to college. Journal Of College Admission, (223), 24—32.

Kadir, M. M., & Qureshi, A. F. (1994). Validity and reliability. *Journal Of Pakistan Medical Association*,155—157. Retrieved from http://jpma.org.pk/full\_article\_text.php?article\_id=4775

- Kataoka, S., & Magnusson, W. (2007). Settling the unsettled: Migrants, municipalities, and multilevel governance in British Columbia. *Multilevel Governance and Public Policy in Canadian Municipalities*, 1—36.
- Kesler, C., & Schwartzman, L. F. (2015). From multiracial subjects to multicultural citizens: Social stratification and ethnic and racial classification among children of immigrants in the United Kingdom. *International Migration Review*, 49(3), 790–836. doi: 10.1111/imre.12101
- Khanlou, N., Haque, N., Sheehan, S., & Jones, G. (2015). It is an issue of not knowing where to go: Service providers' perspectives on challenges in accessing social support and services by immigrant mothers of children with disabilities. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 17(6), 1840–1847.
- Ku, L. (2009). Changes in immigrants' use of medicaid and food stamps: The role of eligibility and other factors. In Immigrants and Welfare: The Impact of Welfare Reform on America's Newcomers. New York: Russell Sage Foundation.

- Landsbergis, P. A., Grzywacz, J. G., & LaMontagne, A. D. (2014). Work organization, job insecurity, and occupational health disparities. *American Journal of Industrial Medicine*, 57(5), 495—515. doi: 10.1002/ajim.22126
- Lang, M. (2011). Applied research and evaluation methods in recreation (1st ed.). *Book Reviews*, 16(1), 85–86. DOI: 10.1080/13606719.2010.492142.

Larchanché, S. (2012). Intangible obstacles: Health implications of stigmatization, structural violence, and fear among undocumented immigrants in France. *Social Science & Medicine*, 74(6), 858—863. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.08.016

- Larsen, L. J. (2004). The foreign-born population in the United States: 2003. Population Characteristics. Retrieved from http://dailyimmigration.com/articles/2004,0813census.pdf
- Lee, T. L., & Fiske, S. T. (2006). Not an outgroup, not yet an ingroup: Immigrants in the stereotype content model. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, *30*(6), 751—768. Retrieved from

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0147176706000526

- Lemu, D. W. (2015). Academic achievement gap: The case of children of immigrants (Masters Thesis). St. Catherine University and the University of St. Thomas St. Paul, Minnesota.
- Lenski, G. E. (2013). *Power and privilege: A theory of social stratification*. Chapel Hill, NC: 27514. UNC Press Books.
- Liao, S. (2015). Health care utilization and access among immigrants and U.S. born citizens: Implications from the California health interview survey.

- Link, M.W., Battaglia, M.P., Frankel, M.R., Osborn, L., & Mokdad, A.H. (2007). Mode and address frame alternatives to random-digit dialing. In American Statistical Association (Ed.), Joint Statistical Meeting 2006 proceedings [Cd-Rom]: Section on Survey Research Methods (pp. 41—63). Alexandria, VA: American Statistical Association
- Link, M.W., Battaglia, M.P., Frankel, M.R., Osborn, L., & Mokdad, A.H. (2008). A comparison of address-based sampling (ABS) versus random-digit-dialing (RDD) for general population surveys. *Public Opinion Quarterly*, 72(1), 6–27
- Little, D, Leung, C., & Van Avermact, P. (Eds.). (2014). Managing Diversity in Education: Languages, Policies, Pedagogies. Tonawanda, New York: Multilingual Matters.
- Llorente, E. (2013). Immigration key to future of the Midwest, leaders say. *Fox News Latino*. Retrieved from http://latino.foxnews.com/latino/politics/2013/02/28/immigration-key-to-future-midwest-leaders-say/
- Machi, L.A., & McEvoy. (2012). The *literature review: Six steps to success*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin
- Martinez, D., & Slack, J. (2013). What part of "illegal" don't you understand? The social consequences of criminalizing undocumented Mexican immigrants in the United States. *Social & Legal Studies*, 22(4), 535—551. doi: 10.1177/0964663913484638

Martinez, O., Wu, E., Sandfort, T., Dodge, B., Carballo-Dieguez, A., Pinto, R., & Chavez-Baray, S. (2015). Evaluating the impact of immigration policies on health status among undocumented immigrants: a systematic review. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 17(3), 947—970. doi: 10.1007/s10903-013-9968-4

- Maxwell, J. A. (2006). Literature reviews of, and for, educational research: A commentary on Boote and Beile's "*Scholars before Researchers*." Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org.cupdx.idm.oclc.org/stable/4124800
- Mcguire, T. (2006). Spiritual labor and spiritual dissonance in the total institution of the parochial boarding school (Doctoral Dissertation). University of Missouri, Columbia
- McLeod, J. D. (2013). Social stratification and inequality. In *Handbook of the Sociology of Mental Health (pp. 229 253).* New York, NY: 10013. Springer Netherlands.

Metzler, K. (2009). The matter of "generalizability" in qualitative researches.

MethodSpace, SAGE Publishing. Retrieved from

http://www.methodspace.com/forums/topic/the-matter-of-generalizability-inqualitative-researches/

Migration Policy Institute. (2014). U.S. immigrant population by state and county. Retrieved from http://www.migrationpolicy.org/programs/data-hub/charts/usimmigrant-population-state-and-county Millet, J. (2014). Understanding American culture: From melting pot to salad bowl. *Cultural Savvy*. Retrieved from

http://www.culturalsavvy.com/understanding\_american\_culture.htm

- Muntaner, C., Ng, E., Vanroelen, C., Christ, S., & Eaton, W. W. (2013). Social stratification, social closure, and social class as determinants of mental health disparities. In Handbook of the Sociology of Mental Health (pp. 205–227). New York, NY: 10013. Springer Netherlands.
- Nego, N. J. (2013). Battling discrimination and social isolation: Psychological distress among Latino day laborers. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 51(1-2), 164—174. doi: 10.1007/s10464-012-9548-0
- New York University. (2016). What is research design? Retrieved from https://www.nyu.edu/classes/bkg/methods/005847ch1.pdf
- Núñez, A. M., & Gildersleeve, R. E. (2016). Sociocritical matters migrant students' college access. *Educational Policy*, 30(3), 501—535. doi: 10.1177/0895904814553157
- Nunez, A. (2009). Creating pathways to college for migrant students: Assessing a migrant outreach program. *Journal of Education for Students Placed at Risk*, 14(3), 226–237.
- O'Muircheartaigh, C., Eckman, S., English, N., Lepkowski, J., & Heeringa, S. (2005). Comparison of traditional listings and USPS address database as a frame for national area probability samples. Paper presented at the 60th Annual conference of the American Association for Public Opinion Research, Miami Beach, FL

Opdenakker, R. (2006). Advantages and disadvantages of four interview techniques in qualitative Research. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 7(4), Art. 11

 Orcher, L. (2005). Conducting research: Social and behavioral science methods. *Pyrczak Pub*. Retrieved from http://www.nhmnc.info/wpcontent/uploads/fbpdfs2014/Conducting\_
 Research-Social-and-Behavioral-Science-Methods-by-Lawrence-T-Orcher-Not-Bad-For-A-Research-Book.pd

- Osypuk, T. L. (2013). Invited commentary: Integrating a life-course perspective and social theory to advance research on residential segregation and health. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, *177*(4), 310—315. doi: 10.1007/978-94-007-4276-5\_11
- Overview of Immigrants Eligibility for Snap, Tanf, Medicaid, and Chip. (2012). U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. *ASPE Issue Brief*. Retrieved from https://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/overview-immigrants-eligibility-snap-tanfmedicaid-and-chip
- 15 Methodological Issues in Research on Educational Interventions. (2001). National Research Council. Educating Children with Autism, The National Academies Press, 193—307. doi:10.17226/10017.
- Pandey, S. K., Cantor, J. C., & Lloyd, K. (2014). Immigrant health care access and the Affordable Care Act. *Public Administration Review*, 74(6), 749—759. doi: 10.1111/puar.12280

Parkin, F. (2013). The social analysis of class structure. New York, NY: 10013. Routledge.

- Pereira, P. C. A. & Fortes, P. A. C. (2010). Communication and information barriers to health assistance for deaf patients. *ProQuest Educational Journals. American Annals of the Deaf*, 55(1), 31—37.
- Pereira, K. M., Crosnoe, R., Fortuny, K., Pedroza, J. M., Ulvestad, K., Weiland, C., Yoshikawa, H., and Chaudry, A. (2012). Barriers to immigrants access to health and human services programs. ASPE Research Brief, U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 19 pages. Retrieved from https://aspe.hhs.gov/basicreport/barriers-immigrants-access-health-and-human-services-programs
- Pisnanont, J., Duong, J., Hossain, I., Lau, B., Pyeatt, L., & Yoon, H. J. (2015). The critical moments of immigrant immigration: A research brief of the impact of financial education, coaching, and traditional lending models in immigrant Asian American and Pacific Islander communities. *Policy, Practice and Community*, 13(1), 252—275. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.17953/1545-0317.13.1.252
- Pollara, P., & Broussard, K. (2011). Student perceptions of mobile learning: A review of current research. *In Proceedings of Society for Information Technology & Teacher Education International Conference*, (pp. 1643—1650). Retrieved from https://www.learntechlib.org/p/36533.

- Ponce, N. A., Lavarreda, S. A., Yen, W., Brown E. R., DiSoqura, C., & Satter, D. E.
  (2004).The California health interview survey 2001: Translation of a major survey for California's multiethnic population. *Public Health Rep. 119*(4): 388–95. DOI:10.1016/j.phr.2004.05.002
- Pourat, N., Wallace, S. P., Hadler, M. W., & Ponce, N. (2014). Assessing health care services used by California's undocumented immigrant population in 2010. *Health Affairs*, 33(5), 840—847. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2013.0615
- Prochaska, J. J., Sung, H-Y., Max, W., Shi, Y., & Ong, M. (2012). Validity study of the K6 scale as a measure of moderate mental distress based on mental health treatment need and utilization. *Int J Methods Psychiatr Res.*, 21(2), 88— 97. doi:10.1002/mpr.1349
- Trinity Washington University. (2014). Quantitative research proposal: Sample of the quantitative research proposal. Retrieved from http://www.trinitydc.edu/sps/files/2010/09/APA-6-BGS-Quantitative-Research-Proposal-August-2014.pdf
- Ramirez, A. D. (2010). The impact of the college assistance migrant program on migrant student academic achievement in the California state university system. *Journal* of Hispanic Higher Education, 11(1), 3–13. doi:10.1177/1538192711435557
- Rawls, J. (1971). A theory of justice. Ohio University. Retrieved from http://www.ohio.edu/people/piccard/entropy/rawls.html

- Read, J. N. G., & Reynolds, M. M. (2012). Gender differences in immigrant health the case of Mexican and Middle Eastern immigrants. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 53(1), 99—123. doi: 10.1177/0022146511431267
- Reza, M., Amin, M. S., Sgro, A., Abdelaziz, A., Ito, D., Main, P., & Azarpazhooh,
  A. (2016). Oral health status of immigrant and refugee children in North America:
  A scoping review. *Journal of the Canadian Dental Association*. Retrieved from http://www.jcda.ca/g3
- Roberts, P., Priest, H., & Traynor, M. (2006). Reliability and validity in research. *Nursing Standard*, 20(44), 41–45.
- Rodríguez-Valls, F., & Torres, C. (2014). Partnerships & networks in migrant education. *Multicultural Education*, 21(3/4), 34—38.
- Rogers, C. J. (2012). An evaluation of the effects of peer mediation on the behavior of elementary students (Doctoral Dissertation). Argosy University, Phoenix Campus
- Saechao, F. F., Sharrock, S., Reicherter, D., Livingston, J., Aylward, A., Whisnant, J., & ... Kohli, S. (2012). Stressors and barriers to using mental health services among diverse groups of first-generation immigrants to the United States. *Community Mental Health Journal*, 48(1), 98—106.
- Saint Onge, J. M., Cepeda, A., Lee King, P. A., & Valdez, A. (2013). The relationship between trajectories of family/cultural stressors and depression and suicidal ideation among substance using Mexican-American adults. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 52(3—4), 263-272. doi: 10.1007/s10464-013-9592-4

- Sanchez, J. E., Usinger, J., & Thornton, B. W. (2015). Predictive variables of success for Latino enrollment in higher education. *Journal of Latinos and Education*, 14(3), 188—201. doi:10.1080/15348431.2014.973565
- satterlee, R. T. (2009). A case study of undergraduate student employment at a private university: Exploring the effects of social class and institutional context (Doctoral Dissertation). University of Maryland, College Park.
- Sensoy, Ö., & DiAngelo, R. (2015). Is everyone really equal?: An introduction to key concepts in social justice education. New York, NY: 10027. Teachers College Press.
- Sharmeen Shommu, N., Ahmed, S., Rumana, N., Barron, G. S., McBrien, K. A., & Chowdhury Turin, T. (2016). What is the scope of improving immigrant and ethnic minority healthcare using community navigators: A systematic scoping review. *International Journal For Equity In Health*, 1, 51—12. doi:10.1186/s12939-016-0298-8
- Shintani, A. (2008). Sample size estimation and power analysis. *VICC Biostatistics Seminar Series*. Retrieved from

http://www.vicc.org/biostatistics/2008workshop/Mar2008Shintani.pdf

Signs of the times: Midwestern demographic trends and their implications for public policy. (2016). *A publication of The Council of State Governments Midwestern Office*. Retrieved from http://www.csg.org/knowledgecenter/docs/mw-Signs.pdf

- Simmons, R. & Elias, C. (1994). The study of client-provider interactions: A review of methodological issues. *Studies in Family Planning*, 25(1), 1—17. DOI: 10.2307/2137985
- Small, S., & Solomos, J. (2006). Race, immigration and politics in Britain changing policy agendas and conceptual paradigms 1940s–2000s. *International Journal of Comparative Sociology*, 47(3-4), 235–257. doi: 10.1177/0020715206065781
- Smiley, A. (2011). A correlation study of gender-based compensation in the construction industry (Doctoral Dissertation). University of Phoenix
- Snow, J. (2006). The complete research suite: A step-by-step guide to using Qualtrics. INSEAD. Retrieved from https://www.insead.edu/sites/default/files/assets/dept/library/docs/qualtrics\_stepby-step-manual.pdf
- Sommers, B. D. (2013). Stuck between health and immigration reform: Care for undocumented immigrants. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, *363*, 593— 595. DOI: 10.1056/NEJMp1306636
- Stacciarini, J. M. R., Smith, R. F., Wiens, B., Pérez, A., Locke, B., & LaFlam, M. (2015). I didn't ask to come to this country... I was a child: The mental health implications of growing up undocumented. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 17(4), 1225—1230. doi: 10.1007/s10903-014-0063-2

- Steckler, A & McLeroy, K. R. (2008). The importance of external validity. *The American Journal of Public Health*, 98(1), 9–10. Doi: <u>10.2105/AJPH.2007.126847</u>
- Stern, M. J., Bilgen, I., & Dillman, D. A. (2014). The state of survey methodology challenges, dilemmas, and new frontiers in the era of the tailored design. *Field Methods*, 26(3), 284—301. doi: 10.1177/1525822X13519561
- Stout, L. D. (2011). Seeking funds of knowledge: Perceptions of Latino families in a rural school district in the Midwest United States. Retrieved from http://soar.wichita.edu/bitstream/handle/10057/5154/d11032\_Stout.pdf?sequence =1
- Sue, D. W., Jackson, K. F., Rasheed, M. N., & Rasheed, J. M. (2016). Multicultural social work practice: A competency-based approach to diversity and social justice. Hoboken, NJ: 07030. John Wiley & Sons.
- Suresh, *K*. P., & Chandrashekara, S. (2015). Sample size estimation and power analysis for clinical research studies. *Journal of Human Reproductive Sciences*, 8(3), 186
- Suresh, K., Thomas, S. V., & Suresh, G. (2011). Design, data analysis and sampling techniques for clinical research. *Annals of Indian Academy of Neurology*, 14(4), 287—290.
- Suttle, R. (2017). Advantages & disadvantages of telephone interviews in business research. *The Chronicle*. Retrieved from http://smallbusiness.chron.com/advantages-disadvantages-telephone-interviewsbusiness-research-24285.html

- Sutton, L. C., & Stewart, T. J. (2013). State challenges to Plyler v. Doe: Undocumented immigrant students and public school access. *Educational Considerations*, 40(3), 23–25.
- Syed, S. T., Gerber, B. S., & Sharp, L. K. (2013). Traveling towards disease:
  Transportation barriers to health care access. *J Community Health*, *38*(5).
  doi: 10.1007/s10900-013-9681-1
- Szelényi, K., & Chang, J. C. (2002). ERIC review: Educating immigrants: The community college role. *Community College Review*, 30(2), 55—73. doi: 10.1177/009155210203000204
- Teranishi, R. T., Suárez-Orozco, C., & Suárez-Orozco, M. (2011). Immigrants in community colleges. *The Future of Children*, 21(1), 153—169. Retrieved from https://muse.jhu.edu/article/446013/summary
- Terriquez, V. (2014). Trapped in the working class? Prospects for the intergenerational immobility of Latino youth. *Sociological Inquiry*, 84(3), 382—411. doi: 10.1111/soin.12042
- Thomas, R. L., Chiarelli-Helminiak, C. M., Ferraj, B., & Barrette, K. (2016). Building relationships and facilitating immigrant community integration: An evaluation of a cultural navigator program. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 55, 77—84. doi:10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2015.11.003
- Thornton, B. (2012). Melting pots and salad bowls. Hoover digest, research and opinion on public policy, No. 4. Retrieved from http://www.hoover.org/research/meltingpots-and-salad-bowls

- Tinto, V. (2014). Access without support is not opportunity. *Community College Week*, 26(15), 4.
- Törnblom, K., & Vermunt, R. (Eds.). (2013). *Distributive and procedural justice: Research and social applications*. Chicago, IL: 60290. Ashgate Publishing, Ltd.
- Torres, J. M., & Waldinger, R. (2015). Civic stratification and the exclusion of undocumented immigrants from cross-border health care. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 56(4), 438–459. doi: 10.1177/0022146515610617
- UCLA Center for Health Policy Research. (2001). 2001 California health interview survey adult questionnaire (respondents age 18 and older). Retrieved from http://shadac.org/sites/default/files/Old\_files/CA\_2001\_HH\_Instr\_adult.pdf

University of Iowa. (2016). What students say about the challenges of research... Iowa Center for Research by Undergraduates. Retrieved from

http://www.uiowa.edu/icru/article/what-students-say-about-challenges-research

- Upadhyaya, P. (2008). An assessment of needs and obstacles experienced by south Asian immigrants and accessing social, educational and healthcare services, using a program planning and evaluation approach (Doctoral Dissertation). The State University of New Jersey, Brunswick, New Jersey
- University of Minnesota.(2016). Immigration in the global Midwest. *Immigration History Research Center*. Retrieved from Immigration in the Global Midwest.

- U.S. Immigration & Enforcement (2012). Fact sheet: Delegation of immigration authority section 287 (g) immigration and nationality act. Washington, DC: US Immigration and Customs Enforcement. Retrieved from https://www.ice.gov/factsheets/287g
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2014). 2014 national population projections. *Population Projections*. Retrieved from https://www.census.gov/population/projections/data/national/2014.html
- Vass, L. (2010). The effects of guided inquiry instruction on student achievement in high school biology (Doctoral Dissertation). University of Phoenix
- Vesely, C. K., Goodman, R. D., Ewaida, M., & Kearney, K. B. (2015). A better life? Immigrant mothers' experiences building economic security. *Journal of Family and Economic Issues*, 36(4), 514—530
- Vesely, C. K. (2013). Low-income African and Latina immigrant mothers' selection of early childhood care and education (ECCE): Considering the complexity of cultural and structural influences. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 28(3), 470—486. doi:10.1016/j.ecresq.2013.02.001
- Viruell-Fuentes, E. A., Miranda, P. Y., & Abdulrahim, S. (2012). More than culture: structural racism, intersectionality theory, and immigrant health. *Social Science* & *Medicine*, 75(12), 2099—2106. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.12.037
- White, S. R. & Bird, S. M. (2014). Review of methodological issues in cost effectiveness analyses relating to injecting drug users, and case-study illustrations. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series A (Statistics in Society)*, 177(3), 625—642.

Williams, J. C. (2015). "It's always with you, that you're different": Undocumented students and social exclusion. *Journal of Poverty*, 1—26. doi: 10.1080/10875549.2015.1094766

Woo S-H., Pettit, S. J., Kwak, D. W. & Beresford, A. K. C. (2011). Seaport research: A structured literature review on methodological issues since the 1980s. *Transportation Research Part A Policy and Practice*, 45(7), 667—685.
DOI: 10.1016/j.tra.2011.04.014

- Woods, A., Dooley, K., Luke, A., & Exley, B. (2014). School leadership, literacy and social justice: The place of local school curriculum planning and reform. In *International Handbook of Educational Leadership and Social (In) Justice (pp.* 509—520). New York, NY: 10013. Springer Netherlands
- Xi, J., Takyi, B. & Lamptey, E. (2015). Are recent immigrants larger than earlier ones at their arrival? Cohort variation in initial BMI among U.S. immigrants, 1989–2011. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*, 17(6), 1854—1862.
- Xu, Q. & Brabeck, K. (2012). Service utilization for Latino children in mixed-status families. Social Work Research, 36(3), 209–221.
- Yakushko, O. & Morgan Consoli, M. L. (2014). Politics and research of immigration:
  Implications for counseling and psychological scholarship and action. *Journal for Social Action in Counseling and Psychology*, 6(1), 1–25.
- Yan, A. & Zeng, M. (1999). International joint venture instability: A critique of previous research, a reconceptualization, and directions for future research. *Journal of International Business Studies*, 30(2), 397–414.

- Yang, J. (2010). Contextualizing immigrant access to health resources. *Journal Of Immigrant & Minority Health*, *12*(3), 340—353. doi:10.1007/s10903-008-9173-z
- Zayas, L. (2015). Forgotten citizens: Deportation, children, and the making of American exiles and orphans. New York, NY: 10016. Oxford University Press.
- Zayas, L. H., Aguilar-Gaxiola, S., Yoon, H., & Rey, G. N. (2015). The distress of citizenchildren with detained and deported parents. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 24(11), 3213—3223. doi: 10.1007/s10826-015-0124-8children. New York: Russell Sage Foundation. for clinical research. *Annals of Indian Academy of Neurology*, 14(4), 287—290.
- Zeigler, K., Camarota, S. A. (2014). U.S. immigrant population record 41.3 Million in 2013. *Center for Immigration Studies*. Retrieved from http://cis.org/immigrantpopulation-record-2013.
- Zhou, T. (2012). Examining location-based services usage from the perspectives of unified theory of acceptance and use of technology and privacy risk. *Journal of Electronic Commerce Research*, 13(2), 135—144. Retrieved from http://www.jecr.org/sites/default/files/13\_2\_p03.pdf.
- Zong, J. & Batalova, J. (2015). Frequently requested statistics on immigrants and immigration in the United States. *Migration Policy Institute*. Retrieved from http://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/frequently-requested-statisticsimmigrants-and-immigration-united-states

#### **Appendix A: Consent Form**

**Research Study Title:** A Study of Access to Support Services by Immigrant Populations in Midwestern Counties in the United States

Principal Investigator: S Pee Vululleh

**Research Institution:** Concordia University-Portland

**Faculty Advisor:** Dr. Sally A. Evans

#### Purpose and what you will be doing:

The purpose of this survey is to explore a better understanding of the factors that reduce immigrant access to government assistance and also seek to identify the major factors that contribute to assistance gap among immigrant families as compared to nativeborn families and how these factors influence immigrant help seeking behavior. The researcher expects 85 respondents/volunteers to take this survey. Enrollment is expected to begin on January 5, 2017 and end on January 14, 2017.

**Procedures:** If you agree to participate in the study, you will be requested to sign a consent form, confirming you agree. Following your consent, you will be asked to respond to or participate in a survey questionnaire that will last for about 5 minutes or less. You are free to discontinue the survey at any point, as you wish, without any negative consequences. You are selected and invited to participate in this research because as an educator and parent, you have significant experience to share and provide relevant information to the study. The information gathered in this study will help researchers and service providers to understand links between immigrant status and access relating to help seeking behavior. Please read this consent form and ask any questions you may have before participating in this survey.

**Risks:** There are no risks when you participate in this study. The researcher will protect your information. No data in this study will have your identifying information. You will not be identified in any publication or report. Your information will be kept private at all times. There is no chance that the questions that you will be asked will make you feel uncomfortable. You are free to skip any item and can stop filling out the survey without penalty or hard feelings.

**Benefits:** The study would inform public policy and education, creating more awareness, to engage in action that will improve immigrant access to needed government services. The findings of this study will allow researchers and expert practitioners in the field to learn more about the relationships between immigrant status and access to government social support. There will be no compensation for the participants.

**Confidentiality:** This research records and information will be kept private and confidential and will not be exposed to any agency. No one, besides the researcher, will know that the information you give comes from you. That is, findings from the study will report only general information, for example, gender, age, country difference, and immigrant status, will be used. In any report published, the researcher will have no information included that will identify you in any way. The signed consent forms will be kept in a locked file cabinet where only the researcher will have access to and will be kept for three years following the completion of the study per Federal regulations after which all study documents will be destroyed.

**Right to Withdraw:** Your participation in this survey is whole heartedly appreciated. You are free at any time to choose not to engage with the survey. You may skip any questions you do not feel comfortable to answer.

Your participation in this research is your choice and is completely voluntary. This means that you may change your mind and withdraw your participation at any time. Your decision whether to participate or not, will not affect your relationship, in any way, with the researcher or Concordia University, Portland.

Contact Information: If you have questions you can talk to or write the principal investigator, [Name, email, phone redacted]. If you want to talk with a participant advocate other than the investigator, you can write or call the director of CU-P institutional review board, [Director's name, email, phone redacted].

**Your Statement of Consent:** I have read the above information. I asked questions if I had them, and my questions were answered. I volunteer my consent for this study.

Participant Name	Date
Participant Signature	Date
S Pee N. Vululleh	10/20/2016
Investigator Name	Date
Investigator Signature	Date

19 05 F

Investigator: S Pee N. Vululleh email: gantatti2006@yahoo.com C/o: Professor: Dr. Sally A. Evans, Concordia University–Portland 2811 NE Holman Street Portland, Oregon 97221

### **Appendix B: Questionnaire/Survey Instrument**

### **Demographic Questionnaire**

DQ1. Gender: ---Female ----Male

DQ2. Were you born in the United States? -- Yes -- No

DQ3. Which region of the country do you live in?

Midwest- IA, IL, IN, KS, MI, MN, MO, ND, NE, OH, SD, WI Northeast- CT, DC, DE, MA, MD, ME, NH, NJ, NY, PA, RI, VT Southeast- AL, AR, FL, GA, KY, LA, MS, NC, SC, TN, VA, WV

Southwest- AZ, NM, OK, TX

West- AK, CA, CO, HI, ID, MT, NV, OR, UT, WA, WY

DQ4. Age:

Below 18

18-27

28 - 37

38 - 47

48 - 57

58 - 67

68 - 77

78- Above

DQ5. Education Level

Less than high school

High school graduate

Some college

2-year degree

4-year degree

Professional degree

Doctorate

## DQ6. Immigrant Status

Permanent Resident

Non-Permanent Resident

U.S. Citizen

## DQ7. Employment Status

Employed

Unemployed

Self-Employed

Retired

Military

Student

# Questionnaire

Instructions: Rating scale: Please select the number/option below that best represents how you feel about your experience as an immigrant. 5 = Strongly Agree, 4 = Agree, 3 = Neither agree nor disagree, 2 = Disagree, and 1 = Strongly Disagree.

Questions	Strongly Agree	Agree	Neither agree nor	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
	5	4	disagree 3	2	1
There is a place that I usually go to when I am sick or need advice about my health.	0	0	0	0	0
The main reason I do not have healthcare is because I do not	0	0	0	0	0
know where to go or how to sign up for care.					
I do not have a source of healthcare insurance because it is too costly.	0	0	0	0	0
I do not have a source of healthcare because of the cost of medical care.	0	0	0	0	0

I do not have a usual source of					
healthcare because I am not	0	0	0	0	0
able to find a provider who					
speaks my language.					
I do not have a usual source of	0	0	0	0	0
healthcare because I have no		U	0	C	U
insurance or lost insurance.					
I delay or do not get my					
prescriptions filled because the	0	0	0	0	0
insurance company will not					
approve, cover, or pay for my					
care.					
I delay or not get my	_	_	_		
prescriptions filled because of	0	0	0	0	0
transportation problems.					
Thinking of my experiences					
with receiving healthcare in	0	0	0	0	0
the past, I felt I was					
discriminated against because					
of my language or my accent.					
Thinking of my experiences					
with receiving healthcare in	0	0	0	0	0

the past, I felt discriminated					
against because of my gender					
(because I am a male or					
because I am a female).					
Thinking of my experiences					
with receiving healthcare in	0	0	0	0	0
the past, I felt I was					
discriminated against because					
of my age.					
Thinking of my experiences					
with receiving healthcare in	0	0	0	0	0
the past, I felt I was					
discriminated against because					
of my country of origin.					
The main reason I do not go to		(	(		
school to continue my	0	0	0	0	0
education is because of the					
high cost.					

To provide more confirmation or verifications for the findings of some of the concerns noted, the following questions will also be used:

1. Describe your experience with receiving healthcare services.

- 2. How has your family benefited or not benefited from healthcare services?
- 3. What would you like to see improved for better access to public services?

### **Appendix C: Statement of Original Work**

I attest that:

- I have read, understood, and complied with all aspects of the Concordia University- Portland Academic Integrity Policy during the development and writing of this dissertation.
- 2. Where information and/or materials from outside sources has been used in the production of this dissertation, all information and/or materials from outside sources has been properly referenced and all permissions required for use of the information and/or materials have been obtained, in accordance with research standards outlined in the *Publication Manual of The American Psychological Association*

. Sprmuch .

Digital Signature S Pee N. Vululleh

Name (Typed)

01/23/2018

Date